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(1)

TAXPAYER ALERT: CHOOSING A PAID PRE-
PARER AND THE PITFALLS OF CHARITABLE
CAR DONATION

TUESDAY, APRIL 1, 2003

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON FINANCE,

Washington, DC.
The hearing was convened, pursuant to notice, at 10:03 a.m., in

room 215, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Charles E. Grass-
ley (chairman of the committee) presiding.

Also present: Senators Snowe, Baucus, and Bingaman.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES E. GRASSLEY, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM IOWA, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON FINANCE

The CHAIRMAN. I want to thank everybody for their attendance
at this hearing, particularly for our witnesses who are here and the
hard work that every witness goes through to prepare for a hearing
like this.

This hearing is going to deal with three issues. First, we look
back at the issue of schemes and scams that was raised by this Fi-
nance Committee 2 years ago. Next, we bring to the public’s atten-
tion two new issues, paid preparers and donation of cars to char-
ities.

On the matter of tax schemes and scams, the IRS reports very
good news. The IRS says, in their words, ‘‘the tide has turned’’ on
going after abusive tax activities that can devastate taxpayers. I
urge taxpayers that they pay close attention to the ‘‘Dirty Dozen’’
tax schemes identified by the IRS in Ms. Hart’s testimony.

I hope the media widely reports these ‘‘Dirty Dozen,’’ because
sunshine is probably our best friend in this fight. I also encourage
the media to report to the public the very useful nine tips that the
General Accounting Office highlights in Mr. White’s testimony on
page 12 on how to choose a paid preparer.

With over 50 percent of the taxpayers relying on preparers, it is
important that Americans be careful in choosing their tax preparer.
This hearing is meant to focus on several issues regarding paid
preparers, and particularly what taxpayers need to be aware of in
choosing a tax preparer, and also whether the IRS is doing all it
can to protect taxpayers from unscrupulous tax preparers.

I should make it clear that the strong majority of preparers serve
their clients well. However, with some 70 million taxpayers taking
advantage of paid preparers, it can only take a few bad apples to
cause real problems for many Americans.
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Finally, this committee is going to look at the growing trend of
the donation of cars to charities. In the year 2000, 733,000 people
filed a return stating that they had donated a vehicle. Taxpayers
claimed the worth of these cars to be $2.5 billion and realized $654
million in tax savings per year.

Now, it is good that Americans are so very generous. However,
we have two concerns with charitable donations of cars. One, is
whether or not the charities are seeing the lion’s share of the bene-
fits from the donation of cars, and second, are taxpayers claiming
a fair and accurate amount for the value of their cars? We want
to make certain that Uncle Sam is not the one being taken for a
ride by aggressive valuations.

The General Accounting Office will tell us about a case where the
donor claimed a deduction of $2,400, yet the truck was sold for
$375 and the charity ended up with $31.50. This is, in fact, a trou-
bling picture.

To help us examine these three issues, we benefit from the testi-
mony of James White and Cathleen Berrick from the General Ac-
counting Office; Pam Gardiner, the Acting Inspector General for
Tax Administration; Dale Hart from the IRS; Nina Olson, the Tax-
payer’s Advocate; and Jeffrey Yabuki from the H&R Block Com-
pany.

I thank all of you, as I have before, for your participation and
your preparation for this meeting. It is my opportunity now to in-
vite the Ranking Minority Member and my friend, Senator Baucus,
and a person who, during his chairmanship of this committee was
very much active in the promoting of these studies that we are
hearing about today.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. MAX BAUCUS, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM MONTANA

Senator BAUCUS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I appre-
ciate you calling this hearing. It is critically important in our over-
sight role of the tax system that we do our part to help ensure that
the system works and that taxpayers meet their tax filing obliga-
tions.

For the year 2002 tax year, 132 million individuals and families
will file a tax return; 132 million. Over half of the returns will be
prepared by 1.2 million tax preparers.

In the next 2 weeks, a lot of taxpayers will be calling a paid pre-
parer to ask for help in filing their return. Most taxpayers want
to pay their fair share. That is, they want to do the right thing.

These taxpayers recognize that paying their taxes is one of the
most patriotic things they can do. These dollars provide the govern-
ment with resources to defend our shores, educate our children,
protect our environment, improve highways, and they help provide
for our seniors suffering in hard times.

Our voluntary self-assessment tax system is one of the triumphs
of our democracy, the very idea that taxpayers come forward and
provide an accounting of their income and deductions. They step up
and they pay what they owe in taxes.

This system ensures a smaller government because the govern-
ment does not prepare the tax returns, the people do. This system
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also demonstrates our confidence that most Americans are honest
and want to comply.

What we need to help taxpayers do, is get it right the first time
in order to avoid headaches down the road. The saying, ‘‘an ounce
of prevention is worth a pound of cure’’ could not be more appro-
priate when it comes to filing income taxes.

Today’s hearing will focus on how taxpayers can avoid problems
with the IRS. Our witnesses will identify common sense steps tax-
payers can take when they want to use a paid preparer, and what
schemes to stay away from.

Given the complexity of our tax laws, it is easy to understand
why so many taxpayers seek the assistance of a paid preparer. Our
society values specialization. Many taxpayers do not understand
tax laws. Some simply do not have the time to do their own taxes,
and others use paid preparers in the hope of obtaining a larger re-
fund.

The hearing should not be interpreted as criticism of the impor-
tant role that they play. The vast majority of paid preparers pro-
vide a valuable service. Undoubtedly, paid preparers help make the
tax system work better.

But despite the important role taxpayers play in the annual fil-
ing season, very little information exists on who provides tax prep-
aration services and the quality of their work.

There are instances where taxpayers are not well served by paid
preparers. As the GAO will point out, even a small percentage of
users of paid tax preparers can translate into millions of affected
taxpayers.

For these taxpayers, the filing of their return may begin a long,
costly process to resolve a tax dispute with the IRS. But for some
taxpayers, visiting a questionable preparer means a loss of money
they were rightfully entitled to receive.

Last year, GAO estimated that up to 2 million taxpayers over-
paid their 1998 taxes by almost $1 billion because they claimed the
standard deduction, when it would have been more beneficial to
itemize. Half of these taxpayers used a paid preparer.

Another area we should examine more closely, is anyone can be
a paid tax preparer. Anyone can. There are no laws or regulations
that limit who can sell tax preparation services. The types of train-
ing of paid preparers varies, and varies widely.

Most taxpayers do not realize that there is such a lack of moni-
toring of tax petitioners. Buyer beware is just as relevant with tax
preparation and planning as it is with buying a new stereo.

I hope today’s hearing will provide useful, common sense infor-
mation for taxpayers as they meet their tax responsibilities. I very
much appreciate the witnesses who are here today to help make all
that happen.

Thank you very much.
The CHAIRMAN. I am going to call on Senator Bingaman. Nor-

mally we only have the two of us make opening statements, but
Senator Bingaman has had a long interest in this issue as well,
and I think it would be appropriate for Senator Bingaman to join
in at this time with anything he wants to say.
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OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JEFF BINGAMAN, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM NEW MEXICO

Senator BINGAMAN. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Thanks for having this hearing. I do think it is very important to
look at some of the practices that have developed.

One that I have been particularly concerned about, and I know
that Taxpayer Advocate Nina Olson has been trying to address this
also, are refund anticipation loans. We have circumstances in our
State where, particularly citizens on our Indian reservations, come
into communities to get their tax returns prepared.

The tax preparer is also primarily in the business of making re-
fund anticipation loans at extremely high interest rates. Often-
times they don’t have funds to pay for the tax preparation. Accord-
ingly, they wind up forfeiting a substantial amount of the tax re-
fund to get the preparation done.

Then in some cases we found that the balance, instead of being
paid in cash, is actually provided through a line of credit that they
worked out with some trading company or merchant of some kind.

So the bottom line is, the taxpayer winds up with very little and
the folks providing the so-called service and the refund anticipation
loans wind up with the lion’s share of what the government intends
to be returned to the taxpayer.

So I hope we can find some solutions to this. I have a bill Sen-
ator Akaka and I have introduced, S. 685, that tries to put in some
very modest protections. But I would be anxious to hear from the
witnesses as to what else could be done. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you, Senator Bingaman, for a very
important issue that you have been following for a long period of
time, and one that has recently been in the news as well as yet a
problem.

Now, except for the General Accounting Office issuing their re-
port, we are going to give each of those 7 minutes. I hope the rest
of you have been informed about 5 minutes each.

Then each of you will automatically, if you have a longer written
statement, that will be included in the record without your asking.
And I do not ever shut anybody off right when the red light goes
on, but I would appreciate it if you would just kind of summarize
from that point on, or finish a point at that time.

Mr. White?

STATEMENT OF JAMES R. WHITE, DIRECTOR OF TAX ISSUES,
GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. WHITE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am pleased to

be here to discuss our ongoing work on paid tax preparers.
A few facts show that paid preparers are an important part of

our tax system. Over half of individual taxpayers pay someone to
prepare their return. They pay over $14 billion annually. IRS esti-
mates there are over one million paid preparers.

Given the complexity of the Tax Code, it is easy to understand
why so many taxpayers depend on the help of paid preparers.
Today I will discuss the quality of those services.

First, a little background. Anyone can be a paid tax preparer. No
laws or regulations limit who can sell tax preparation services. Pre-
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parers include attorneys, certified public accountants and enrolled
agents who are tested in tax laws. Preparers also include
unenrolled agents who are not tested. Commercial tax preparation
services may hire any of the above and provide their own training.

In summary, most taxpayers who use preparers are satisfied
with the quality of service they receive. The available evidence sug-
gests a small percentage have problems with their preparers, but
even a small percentage of the 70 or so million taxpayers who hire
preparers translates into millions of taxpayers.

Let me now discuss the good performance. Taxpayers hire pre-
parers for a variety of reasons. Many taxpayers do not understand
the tax laws and cannot fill out their return by themselves. One
taxpayer described to us how she started using a preparer to help
her with estate tax issues following the death of her father.

Other reasons include the hope of larger and quicker refunds and
time. A mother of four who operates her own business and is fin-
ishing her degree at night said it takes too much of her time to do
her own taxes.

The results of a national random survey of taxpayers are summa-
rized in the graphic, which also appears on page 3 of my statement.

The two biggest slices of the pie show that most taxpayers, 77
percent, who hired preparers are confident that they did not over-
pay their taxes. A word of caution. Many taxpayers do not have
enough understanding of the tax laws to be an informed judge of
whether their preparer missed something. Thus, our estimate could
be overstated.

Preparers provide several benefits. One, is probing to understand
taxpayers’ personal circumstances, dependents, sources of incomes,
and expenses.

One preparer told us about a new client who had overpaid his
taxes by $6,000 over 3 years because the client had overlooked
earned income and child tax credits. Other benefits include edu-
cating clients about the tax laws.

One preparer who deals primarily with immigrants said he and
his staff spends considerable time explaining that paying taxes is
part of the civic duty of being an American.

On the negative side of preparer performance, a variety of evi-
dence suggests that a small percentage of taxpayers are poorly
served. Looking at our graphic, we estimate that 5 percent of pre-
parer clients had no confidence that they had not overpaid their
taxes, and another 7 percent had little confidence.

While taxpayers do not catch all preparer errors, other evidence
also suggests the percentage of poorly served clients is small. For
example, last year we estimated that up to one million taxpayers
who paid a preparer may have overpaid their taxes by claiming the
standard deduction instead of itemizing.

Even if all of these errors are preparer mistakes, and some are
undoubtedly due to taxpayers, as a percentage of the roughly 70
million taxpayers who hire a preparer, the errors are relatively
small.

Now, preparer errors can have serious consequences for tax-
payers. Three percent of preparer clients do not believe their pre-
parer probed adequately, putting them at risk of overpaying.
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In one case, a preparer told us about a disabled taxpayer with
limited English who received notices from the IRS stating he might
be eligible for the Earned Income Credit. Each year, his preparer
failed to claim the credit. Eventually, he changed preparers and is
trying to get a refund of several thousand dollars.

Sometimes preparers offer questionable advice. One preparer ad-
vised a married couple with two children to claim the Earned In-
come Credit twice. We do not know whether these taxpayers were
complicit in this scheme, but the preparer’s advice was costly. IRS
found the over-claim and the taxpayers now owe $4,000.

In extreme cases, preparers engage in clear-cut fraud. One pre-
parer cost the Treasury $1.1 million by altering taxpayer returns
to inflate their refunds after he provided a copy to clients. He was
sentenced to 51 months in prison.

Another problem is over-paying the preparer. Refund anticipa-
tion loans, or RALs, illustrate the point. RALs are short-term loans
secured by refunds that are paid off when IRS sends the refund to
the lender, often in 10 days.

According to the directors of low-income tax clinics we spoke to,
some taxpayers are confused about the benefits and costs of RALs.
Some ads, excerpted in our second chart which is also on page 10
of my statement, may contribute to the confusion.

We found one preparer who quoted us a RAL fee of $174 on a
$700 refund, which translates into an annual interest rate of over
900 percent. I want to be clear here that RALs may meet legiti-
mate taxpayer needs. The problem, is the lack of awareness of the
benefits and costs.

Another form of overpayment is purchasing services that may
not be needed. An IRS employee, for example, told us about an el-
derly taxpayer who, 2 years in a row, went to a large preparer and
paid about $200 to file. However, the taxpayer’s sole income from
Social Security and a small pension was so low, she was not re-
quired to file.

To reiterate, most taxpayers believe they benefit from preparers,
but some have problems. When using a preparer, taxpayers can
take steps to help ensure they benefit and avoid the types of prob-
lems we describe by following the advice of IRS and others.

Our last graphic, also shown on page 13, shows some of the most
common advice, such as ensuring that your preparer understands
your personal circumstances.

Mr. Chairman, this completes my statement.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. White.
[The prepared statement of Mr. White appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Now, Ms. Berrick?

STATEMENT OF CATHLEEN A. BERRICK, ACTING DIRECTOR
OF HOMELAND SECURITY AND JUSTICE, GENERAL AC-
COUNTING OFFICE, WASHINGTON, DC

Ms. BERRICK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the
committee. I am pleased to be here today to discuss our ongoing
work on vehicle donation programs.

As you may be aware, as you mentioned, taxpayers are increas-
ingly choosing to donate their used vehicles to charities, creating
an important source of revenue for charities. These donations also
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allow taxpayers to claim a tax deduction to dispose of an unwanted
vehicle.

To help taxpayers make informed decisions about these dona-
tions, you asked that we describe the vehicle donation process, the
proceeds received by charities from vehicle sales, and steps tax-
payers should take when donating their vehicles.

There are essentially two types of vehicle donation programs,
those operated in-house by a charity and those operated by a third
party fundraiser on a charity’s behalf.

The graphic to your left, which can be found on page 6 of my
written statement, outlines the vehicle donation process. This proc-
ess generally begins with an advertisement. I am going to play for
you now a typical radio advertisement for a vehicle donation pro-
gram.

[Whereupon, a tape was played.]
Senator BAUCUS. Could you do that again, holding the tape re-

corder up to the microphone?
Ms. BERRICK. Sure.
Senator BAUCUS. Just pick it up and see if that works. Oh, I am

sorry. I did not realize you had a computer.
Ms. BERRICK. That is all right. I think this may work better.
[Whereupon, the tape was replayed.]
Senator BAUCUS. Thank you.
Ms. BERRICK. You are welcome.
We did find that a small number of advertisements could mislead

potential donors about benefits they might expect from donating a
vehicle. For example, some ads claim that taxpayers could claim
full or maximum market value when claiming a deduction on their
taxes, rather than the fair market value allowed by the IRS.

The proceeds a charity receives from a vehicle donation may be
less than what a donor expects. We found two factors that help ex-
plain this difference. First, vehicles are often sold at auto auctions
or to salvage yards at liquidation prices rather than prices that
may be received if the vehicles were sold to private parties.

Second, proceeds received from vehicle sales are further reduced
by vehicle processing and fundraiser costs. The graphic to your left
which you mentioned, Mr. Chairman, and you can find on page 9
of my written statement, is an example of an actual vehicle dona-
tion.

Here, a taxpayer donated a 1983 truck to a charity whose vehicle
donation program is operated through a fundraiser. The donor de-
ducted $2,400 on his tax return for the donation. The gross sales
price of the vehicle at an auto auction was $375. After deducting
processing and fundraiser costs, the charity received about $31 for
this vehicle.

California is the only State that systematically collects data on
vehicle donation programs, but only for those programs that are op-
erated through fundraisers. California found that charities received
an average of 31 percent of total proceeds received from vehicle
sales from fundraiser programs in the year 2000.

Whether a taxpayer is donating a vehicle to claim a tax deduc-
tion or just to get rid of a vehicle, there are several steps they
should make prior to making a donation, as shown on the board
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to your left. These steps can also be found on pages 13 and 14 of
my written statement.

First, taxpayers should verify that the recipient organization is
a tax-exempt charity if they want to claim a deduction by review-
ing IRS’s Publication 78. A taxpayer should ask the charity to pro-
vide its full name and address and its employer identification num-
ber to assist in the verification.

Second, taxpayers should determine whether the charity is prop-
erly registered with the State office that regulates charities. This
is generally the State attorney general’s office or Secretary of State.

Taxpayers should also ask questions about how the donated vehi-
cle will be used of a charity to make sure that the vehicle will be
used as the donor intends.

In addition, the taxpayer should itemize their deductions to re-
ceive a tax benefit from the donation, but only if their total
itemized deductions exceed the standard deduction.

Taxpayers should also only deduct the fair market value of the
vehicle and document their contribution. The fair market value
takes into account a lot of factors, including the vehicle’s condition,
and can be substantially different from the blue book value.

Finally, taxpayers should follow State laws regarding car title
transfers and the removal of license plates. Some donors have re-
ceived tickets and been held responsible for damages caused by ve-
hicles after they donated the vehicle because their titles were not
properly transferred.

Following these steps should assist taxpayers in avoiding organi-
zations that the IRS and some States have found do not comply
with laws and regulations related to vehicle donations.

Mr. Chairman, this completes my prepared statement and I
would be happy to respond to any questions you or other members
of the committee may have.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Ms. Berrick.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Berrick appears in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Gardiner?

STATEMENT OF PAMELA J. GARDINER, ACTING INSPECTOR
GENERAL FOR TAX ADMINISTRATION, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
THE TREASURY, WASHINGTON, DC

Ms. GARDINER. Mr. Chairman, Senator Baucus, and members of
the committee, I appreciate the opportunity to appear before you
today to discuss the IRS’s oversight of electronic return originators
and my office’s efforts in assessing alleged abuses in this program.

EROs are individuals or businesses that the IRS accepts to be
authorized to file tax returns electronically. To be an authorized
ERO, one must be a U.S. citizen or an alien lawfully admitted for
permanent residence, and be 21 years of age as of the date of appli-
cation. Unlike an enrolled agent, EROs are not required to have ex-
perience or skill in return preparation.

The IRS is responsible for ensuring that EROs authorized to par-
ticipate in the e-file program maintain a high degree of integrity
and adhere to the highest professional and ethical standards.

Toward this end, the IRS publicizes that it has an extensive
screening and monitoring process. In a recent audit report, TIGTA
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found that the IRS has made strides with its ERO monitoring pro-
gram efforts.

Specifically, the IRS has developed and revised procedures and
training materials and established a goal to annually visit 1 per-
cent of all EROs. The ERO monitoring program achieved this goal
in both 2001 and 2002. However, resource constraints prevent the
IRS from monitoring all ERO-related complaints.

There are additional challenges the IRS faces in administering
the ERO program successfully. TIGTA has identified weaknesses in
the screening process that present a risk of ineligible individuals
being admitted into the program.

Screening checks the IRS publicized as extensive were limited
primarily to whether the EROs filed the returns and paid taxes
due. Applicant screening deficiencies included: the IRS did not
independently validate age and citizenship requirements; screening
checks, including tax compliance checks, were not performed for in-
dividuals who participate as e-file providers in the IRS’s Volunteer
Income Tax Assistance Program.

Only limited criminal background checks were performed, and
applicants were approved to participate in the e-file program prior
to the IRS’s receipt and analysis of criminal background informa-
tion.

TIGTA has also conducted investigations into alleged abuses in
the ERO program. In fiscal year 2002, TIGTA’s Office of Investiga-
tions conducted 77 investigations involving EROs and paid pre-
parers. TIGTA investigations have involved allegations that pre-
parers stole taxpayer refunds and remittances, and that preparers
submitted false declarations.

In a recent case, TIGTA participated in a joint investigation of
an authorized ERO who had, over a three-year period, filed ap-
proximately 9,000 fraudulent returns, receiving in 1 year alone an
estimated $7 million in fraudulent tax refunds.

The investigation disclosed that the risk and program weak-
nesses that TIGTA identified in its audit work allowed the ERO’s
illegal activity to flourish. The ERO was in the United States ille-
gally when perpetrating the fraud, and 41 percent of returns the
ERO initially submitted were rejected.

TIGTA became aware of the fraudulent filing of tax returns after
the ERO was caught cashing stolen refund checks. The ERO plead
guilty in October, 2002 and is currently awaiting sentencing.

As budgetary pressures increase, it will become all the more es-
sential that taxpayers remain persuaded of the benefits of elec-
tronic filing so that costs of processing tax returns are contained
and limited enforcement resources can be directed where they are
most needed. Providing strong risk-based oversight of the ERO
community and the e-file program in general will help provide the
public with this assurance.

I would be happy to address any questions at this time.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Ms. Gardiner.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Gardiner appears in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Hart?
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STATEMENT OF DALE F. HART, DEPUTY COMMISSIONER,
SMALL BUSINESS/SELF EMPLOYED OPERATING DIVISION,
INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE, WASHINGTON, DC

Ms. HART. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The IRS is working smarter to identify and combat the greatest

areas of risk to the tax system, such as abusive tax avoidance
schemes. These schemes and scams cover the waterfront, from abu-
sive offshore trusts, to slavery reparation scams, to frivolous con-
stitutional arguments.

They are marketed by a wide variety of individuals, from sophis-
ticated promoters to crooked return preparers and con men. In
some instances, a promoter can also double as a preparer, and vice
versa.

Mr. Chairman, I do want to stress that the overwhelming major-
ity of return preparers are honest and reputable and serve their
clients with the greatest integrity. In fact, they give us important
leads about unscrupulous preparers and assist us in warning tax-
payers away from shady overtures.

However, the number of abusive tax return preparers has in-
creased, and so have our actions against them. We have more than
doubled the number of criminal investigations of preparers of Fed-
eral tax returns in 2002 compared to the previous fiscal year.

In 2002, 254 investigations were initiated, compared to 116 the
year before, and more cases were referred to the Department of
Justice for prosecution, 89 in 2002, up from 73 the year before. Pre-
parers convicted of tax crimes received longer average prison
terms, 27 months in 2002, compared to 20 months the year before.

Through our outreach efforts, we have also warned taxpayers
about the telltale signs that a preparer could be abusive. An alarm
should go off if a preparer claims that they can obtain larger re-
funds than other preparers, bases their fee on a percentage of the
amount of the refund, refuses to sign the tax return or provide the
taxpayer with a copy of their records, or promotes a too-good-to-be-
true scheme.

We are also warning taxpayers about individual schemes and
scams that promoters offer, what we call the ‘‘Dirty Dozen.’’ Our
aggressive media and outreach campaigns have produced impres-
sive results.

For example, in 1 year, the number of slavery reparation claims
fell by 97 percent. Our presence on Internet search engines and
web sites has grown dramatically and it serves as a stiff warning
for those thinking of wading into these dangerous waters. Type in
‘‘offshore credit card’’ into a Google search, and the IRS comes up
first in the results.

Through our lead development centers, we are better at identi-
fying scheme promoters and participants. The current receipt of
new leads is averaging approximately 70 to 80 per month.

As of March 1, we have 267 civil promoter investigations being
worked in the field, with 466 being evaluated for further action.
There are another 464 ongoing criminal investigations of promoters
and return preparers of abusive schemes and scams.

We are also better coordinating our actions with the Justice De-
partment to shut down the schemes before they do more damage.
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As of March 19, 22 promoter injunctions have been granted and 13
promoter injunctions are pending in District Court.

Our joint streamlined procedures with DOJ results in civil in-
junctions being granted at a much faster pace. Indeed, in the case
of 861 scams, we have gone from months to weeks after identifying
the scheme.

Just as important, we are bringing taxpayers into compliance.
For example, our offshore voluntary compliance initiative is allow-
ing taxpayers to square themselves with the government while pro-
viding valuable information on crooked promoters.

While there are only 2 weeks left to the program, taxpayers who
are involved in these schemes should come clean before it is too
late and before we begin civil or criminal proceedings against them.

Although I do believe that the tide has turned, there is still an
enormous amount of work to do. This type of organized tax evasion
and cheating poses an enormous threat, one that we as an agency
and a Nation have not previously confronted.

But this is our top priority and we are taking clear and aggres-
sive actions to combat it. With the continued support of the admin-
istration, Congress—in particular this committee—and the Amer-
ican people, I believe we can succeed. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Ms. Hart.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Hart appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Olson?

STATEMENT OF NINA E. OLSON, TAXPAYER ADVOCATE,
INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE, WASHINGTON, DC

Ms. OLSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As you know, today anyone can prepare Federal income tax re-

turns for a fee. Paid preparers do not have to show that they have
any expertise in tax. Some tax professionals are, in fact, regulated
by the IRS or the States, namely accountants, attorneys, and en-
rolled agents. But the majority of preparers are not regulated. We
estimate that half of all Federal return preparers, between 300,000
and 600,000, are unenrolled preparers.

Unenrolled preparers perform a very important service for both
the tax system and the taxpayer. Many taxpayers cannot afford the
services of the regulated preparers. Many taxpayers do not need so-
phisticated tax advice, they merely need help in preparing their re-
turns. In some places, an unenrolled preparer is the only person
available to provide that help.

A tax return preparer is the gateway to the tax system. Returns
prepared by unqualified or unscrupulous preparers have negative
impact on taxpayers and the IRS. For taxpayers, inaccurate re-
turns mean over-claims as well as under-claims. Either they pay
more taxes than they should, or their returns may be examined.
For the IRS, these returns consume valuable resources, both in
terms of processing, examination, and collection.

Here are examples of tax preparer problems we have seen in the
Taxpayer Advocate Service. In determining a taxpayer’s tax home
for employee business expenses, a tax preparer used an outdated,
15-year-old provision of the tax home rules for four consecutive
years. The taxpayer owed over $40,000 for the corrected returns.
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A local taxpayer advocate overheard two store clerks discussing
a local tax return preparation business that was advertising to low-
income taxpayers. The clerk said that the business was providing
clients with Social Security numbers to claim dependents in order
to generate larger refunds and the Earned Income Tax Credit.

This filing season, some preparers are filing returns without
EITC claims in order to offer refund anticipation loans for the non-
EITC portion of the refund. They later prepare amended returns
for the EITC. Not only does the taxpayer incur costs for the prepa-
ration of two returns along with the RAL charge, but the IRS must
process two returns.

And my favorite, if that is what you can call it. A few years ago,
I personally noticed a sign in front of a used car dealer whose mas-
cot was a duck. The sign read, ‘‘File your taxes with the duck, use
your refund for a truck.’’

Now, this dealer has a strong incentive to maximize the tax-
payer’s refund, since that results in a larger down payment toward
a more expensive vehicle. If the refund is denied, the truck is re-
possessed. The taxpayer ends up with no refund, no truck, and a
tax bill for the next year from cancellation of indebtedness income.

I am concerned about the appearance of an implied IRS approval
of the types of transactions I have described above. I do not want
taxpayers to say, I have filed my taxes, and look what happened
to me. No tax agency can afford this guilt by association.

So what do we do about this? Clearly, the Federal Government
has an interest in protecting the integrity of the tax administration
system. Taxpayers have the right to expect that the tax adminis-
trator of a complex Tax Code will take the appropriate and nec-
essary steps to ensure that commercial return preparers possess
the requisite skills and ethics.

We propose that unenrolled preparers who prepare more than
five returns per year for a fee be required to register with the IRS,
take an initial examination about return preparation and an an-
nual refresher examination, and display a current certification card
indicating their certified status. Our proposal is described in great-
er detail in my written testimony in my 2002 annual report to Con-
gress.

The lynch pin of this proposal is a consumer education campaign
modeled after our Earned Income Tax Credit campaign, which uti-
lizes paid advertising, outreach, and partnering with other organi-
zations to deliver two simple messages to tax consumers who will
enforce the program through their market behavior.

First, if you pay for tax preparation, ask to see the preparer’s
certification card. Two, if you pay for tax preparation, do not pay
until you see the preparer’s name, address, and certification on the
tax return and on your copy of the return.

We believe that requiring minimum levels of competency for re-
turn preparers will restore the connection between tax preparers,
tax expertise, and tax filing.

Under our plan, preparers who are providing tax preparation and
filing, primarily because it brings in consumers of unrelated prod-
ucts or financial products such as check cashing, will have to dem-
onstrate knowledge of return preparation. This approach will ben-
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efit the taxpayer, both as a taxpayer and as a consumer, and it will
benefit the tax system.

Thank you. I will be glad to answer any questions.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Ms. Olson.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Olson appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Yabuki?

STATEMENT OF JEFFREY W. YABUKI, CHIEF OPERATING
OFFICER, H&R BLOCK, KANSAS CITY, MISSOURI

Mr. YABUKI. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am
pleased to be here. Thank you for the invitation and the oppor-
tunity to present our views.

Thirty years ago, Henry Block testified on tax preparer integrity
and quality. He addressed issues such as competence, confiden-
tiality, and advertising practices. Many reforms he proposed were
enacted, but additional reforms may still be needed.

Today I would like to discuss the tax preparation field generally
and describe some of the actions we take to ensure quality and in-
tegrity.

Good tax preparers help millions of Americans navigate our com-
plex tax system and also ease the burden and anxiety that most
Americans feel at tax time. Various studies show that many Ameri-
cans inadvertently over-pay their taxes. Varying levels of knowl-
edge of skills, theirs or that of their return preparers, is one rea-
son.

A GAO report done for Senator Grassley showed missed deduc-
tions and credits alone may have caused over 2 million Americans
to overpay their taxes by an average of $400 each.

A Treasury report found 600,000 low-income taxpayers missed
out on an average of $390 each by not claiming the refundable por-
tion of their child tax credit.

H&R Block amended returns for 1 out of 20 of over one-half mil-
lion taxpayers who took our double check challenge, allowing us to
review their past tax returns, recovering an average of $1,300 each.

For this year, research shows that 83 percent of Americans have
never heard of the saver’s credit. So far this year, we have helped
more than 1 million clients save an average of $169 each using the
new credit.

Consumers who pay for help deserve some assurance of com-
petence, which is why we support meaningful standards for tax re-
turn preparers. Henry Block proposed IRS registration of paid tax
preparers. We renew that call today and ask to go further.

We believe IRS certification, which would require validation of
applicable tax knowledge, background checks, and minimum levels
of continuing tax education, do, and would, benefit the public.

To succeed, however, this or any program depends on prelimi-
nary studies to carefully define problems, public education, ade-
quate funding, and effective enforcement.

The new program would join with existing regulation. All pre-
parers today are subject to laws covering fraud, negligence, dili-
gence, misrepresentation, and unauthorized disclosure and can be
enjoined from misconduct. Practitioners who represent taxpayers
before the IRS on post-filing issues—attorneys, CPAs, and enrolled
agents—are regulated by IRS Circular 230.
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There are also additional rules to cover electronic return origina-
tors. We applaud the IRS’s recently doubling of investigations of re-
turn preparers and upgrading the Office of Professional Responsi-
bility.

But the overall record shows room for improvement. We strongly
recommend stepped up IRS enforcement. Even the best govern-
ment’s Good Housekeeping seal is no substitute for consumers ex-
ercising diligence. Some do’s and don’ts include checking a pre-
parer’s training, experience, reputation, and references, and expect-
ing clear and concise disclosure of all fees and services, and avoid-
ing preparers promising the biggest refund, charging fees on the
basis of a specific tax result, asking you to sign a blank return, fail-
ing to sign the return himself, asking that the refund be mailed di-
rectly to him, or being vague about this availability in case of fol-
low-up IRS notices or audit.

Let me describe our training in quality control. Today, 100,000
H&R Block employees and franchisees prepare 17 million, or 1 in
7, of every individual tax return filed in the United States at 9,300
U.S. locations, including 137 in Iowa, 43 in Montana, and 66 in
New Mexico.

Through our tax schools, we are one of the largest adult edu-
cators in the country, training 250,000 students annually in a vari-
ety of classes and seminars, including 84,000 that enroll in our
basic 66-hour tax course.

Applicants, at a minimum, must take our basic tax course and
receive a passing grade to be eligible for hiring. To be rehired, our
professionals take at least 24 hours of continuing tax education
each year and are also trained for 20 to 35 hours on internal sys-
tems, products, policies, and procedures.

Additionally, about 5,000 of our tax preparers are enrolled agents
or CPAs. Advance training lets preparers move up the ladder from
tax associates or master tax advisors, who must also meet the rig-
orous exam to become an enrolled agent.

Our professionals work with a state-of-the-art computer program
that checks and double-checks calculations, theory, and accuracy. It
contains approximately 10,000 diagnostics to warn tax profes-
sionals that there may be something to review and to prevent filing
unless errors are corrected. We also utilize a second review by an-
other professional for many of our tax returns.

For clients who are audited, we help to prepare them, and if they
so choose, will accompany them to explain how the return was pre-
pared. For all clients, we stand behind the quality of our work and
guarantee that we will pay any interest or penalties if we make an
error on their tax return.

Mr. Chairman, for nearly half a century H&R Block has built its
reputation as a trusted tax advisor to middle America. Our prac-
tices and code of ethics reflect a longstanding commitment to integ-
rity and professionalism. I appreciate the opportunity to testify and
would be happy to respond to questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Yabuki appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. I thank all of you for your testimony. You have

been very courteous to the committee by staying within the time
lines, and we all really appreciate that, so we have time to ask
questions.
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We will have 5-minute rounds and they will be in the order of:
the Chairman, the Ranking Member, and Senator Bingaman.

Mr. Yabuki, I think my first question may be just a little bit gen-
eral, but I would like to draw on your experience because you do
so much tax preparation nationwide, as well as in my State of
Iowa, and particularly since you are right there in the Midwest
anyway.

I would like to ask what issues or trends your tax preparers are
seeing this year in both a nationwide scope and in my State of
Iowa.

Mr. YABUKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The biggest trend that
we are seeing this year generally across the United States is a lack
of understanding of what may have changed in the Tax Code this
year. There has been a lot less publicity this year than there had
been in prior years.

The saver’s credit is something that has not gotten a lot of press
and discussion, and it is a very good vehicle to help Americans save
for retirement. We have several stories of taxpayers who have ben-
efitted specifically in Iowa.

There are situations where, by using the saver’s credit, you can
substantially reduce the cost of putting money into an IRA. We
have one example where a taxpayer in Iowa put $1,500 into an
IRA, and through using the saver’s credit and other credits avail-
able to that individual, was able to take their net cost down to $80
by various tax subsidies, which we think is the right idea for the
saver’s credit.

The other thing, frankly, is we see a fair amount of distraction
across the tax filing population with the things that are going on
in the geopolitical landscape. It has taken the press away from
talking about taxation. That said, we think over the next few days
people will recall that it is tax time and we will probably see a very
large push of tax returns over the last 2 weeks.

The CHAIRMAN. When you said that there is less information this
year than other years from IRS, is that your gut feeling? I am not
asking you to quantify it, but is it a quantifiable statement you
made?

Mr. YABUKI. Yes, it is. I am unable to quantify it here. I suspect
we could turn in testimony that would show that. It is not so much
an IRS issue. The IRS has done actually a good job in publicizing
e-filing, along with its Free File Alliance.

It is more, the press has not spent time talking about the tax
changes. Again, the saver’s credit has not gotten any play, and be-
cause of the other events in the world, there just has not been em-
phasis on tax issues right now.

The CHAIRMAN. I think Ms. Olson, Ms. Hart, and you, again, Mr.
Yabuki, might be prepared to give us information on Circular 230,
so I want your views. That governs paid preparers that sign the
tax return.

I have to admit that I am troubled by any situation where Cir-
cular 230 only applies to those paid preparers who actually sign
the return. If you do not sign the return, then of course you are
not covered. It seems it is these very people we are most concerned
about and are the ones who are least likely to sign the return.
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My question is, should Circular 230 be expanded and strength-
ened?

Ms. OLSON. I think Circular 230 will certainly raise the profes-
sional standards and be the beginning of a scheme for paid pre-
parers. But I do not think it is sufficient, because Circular 230
itself does not mean we will find out who these people are. It is
just if we find them out can we do anything with them, such as
tell them not to prepare returns.

I think that, in addition to Circular 230, we do have to have
something stronger, a requirement for education and a testing de-
vice. To go to Mr. Yabuki’s point about the kinds of errors that he
saw in his testimony, we had proposed an annual refresher exam
which would be based, in part, on the errors that we saw from the
filing season before, as well as the new tax law changes so we could
be sure that people who had entered the system as preparers were
staying up to date.

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Hart, if you want to lend anything to that.
Ms. HART. The only thing that I would mention, sir, is expanding

Circular 230 to cover preparers who do not sign the tax return
would be fine. The problem would be actually enforcing that, since
we would not know who they are. These would typically be the pre-
parer who does this and does not sign the tax return in the first
place, and is already operating outside of the proper bounds to
begin with.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Yabuki?
Mr. YABUKI. We would agree with the comments that are made

and believe that the enforcement aspect of any regulation is most
important. We also think there may be ways through technology to
either bar code or other types of mechanisms to track the returns
that are filed and not signed.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Senator Baucus?
Senator BAUCUS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I think IRS plans to have 80 percent of all returns filed electroni-

cally by the year 2007. Is that correct? Maybe Ms. Gardiner, Ms.
Hart.

Ms. HART. Senator, that is our goal, yes.
Senator BAUCUS. And I might ask others on the panel, how much

is that going to help some of the problems we now have with people
making mistakes on returns, whether with paid preparers or not?

Ms. OLSON. It will certainly help people making clerical mis-
takes, adding mistakes, missing forms, not calculating the Alter-
native Minimum Tax, that sort of thing, going through software to
do that.

It does raise another issue, which is what we have seen with
these ancillary products, these financial products or using your re-
fund for a car through a refund anticipation loan.

The influx of those products has been with the influx of e-filing,
because you do not have to be a tax preparer any longer in order
to just open your doors and let people come in and e-file.

So I am concerned that, as more and more people e-file and go
to people who may not be qualified return preparers, that they will
be subject to these kinds of sales pitches, what you can do with
your refund once you get it.
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Senator BAUCUS. I am not quite clear on that. Say I want to pay
my taxes and I want to do it electronically. I guess I would have
to have some kind of a program. Where do I get the program, gen-
erally? Is that out in the open market or is that something the IRS
would do? I can just go online directly with the IRS?

Ms. OLSON. Right now we have the Free File Alliance, and those
are off-the-shelf products through the agreement that we have with
Free File. Or you could go to the store and buy the products. But
a lot of people, what they do, is they will go to a check cashing
place or a furniture store.

This furniture store will prepare their returns, even though they
have no expertise in preparing returns. They will issue a refund
anticipation loan and then the will say, now, why do you not use
this for a down payment on some furniture, this bedroom suit that
we have. In communities where those things are happening, I was
just speaking to someone who was at a bank who was doing a
‘‘banking the un-banked’’ type of initiative.

They are finding that in those communities, rather than banking
their refund and maybe going shopping and buying and being a
good consumer, they will go to the store that is offering them the
refund anticipation loan where the rates are invariably higher for
the same product that you could get elsewhere. So, it just spirals.

Senator BAUCUS. Right. But could I not file electronically without
going to that store?

Ms. OLSON. You could, but that means that you have to be com-
puter savvy, that you have to be able to purchase a product or get
onto the Free File Alliance.

Senator BAUCUS. So your concern is, with the rise in electronic
filing, a third party will do the filing and take advantage of his or
her position by selling some other product in the meantime.

Ms. OLSON. And if they were required to have some competency
in tax return preparation, then suddenly it becomes less of a finan-
cial interest to them.

Senator BAUCUS. I might ask you, Mr. Yabuki. The allegation is
that there are often pop-ups on H&R Block returns, preparation.
That is, you are going through all the steps, and the computer
learns, because you have just entered the data, that you have a
mortgage interest payment. So then a pop-up comes up that says,
hey, maybe we could refinance your loan, or something like that.

Is that used? Does H&R Block have commercial arrangements,
financial arrangements with other companies that provide such
service?

Mr. YABUKI. Actually, Senator, this was an issue that was raised
last week, and thank you for raising it at this point.

Senator BAUCUS. Right. You are welcome.
Mr. YABUKI. I expected it to come up. This was actually through

the IRS Free File Alliance. Built into our software, if a consumer
indicates up front before they begin their tax return that they
would like to become aware of financial services that would benefit
them, they acknowledge, they opt in, and say, yes, I would like to
be made aware by H&R Block. We, within our technology, have the
ability to link into that data. So in this case, the story was that
someone had put in mortgage interest.
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We asked them, on a separate screen, not a pop-up, if they would
be interested in refinancing or looking at, was there a way to save
them money, which is what the client had told us up front they
would be willing to do.

Senator BAUCUS. How many such boxes are signed, or potentially
could be signed by a preparer before your company helps prepare
the return?

Mr. YABUKI. I am not sure of the question.
Senator BAUCUS. Well, apparently the question was, do you want

to be informed of certain other financial services.
Mr. YABUKI. Yes.
Senator BAUCUS. This taxpayer indicated yes, apparently, in this

case.
Mr. YABUKI. Yes, that is correct.
Senator BAUCUS. I am asking, how many different kinds of ques-

tions does H&R Block ask, or how many does it ask of taxpayers
along these lines before going ahead and preparing the return?

Mr. YABUKI. This is a situation of a self-preparer. This was not
a return that was prepared in one of our 9,300 offices. This was
on the online product. I do not know the number, but there are
probably 10 or 12 different places where people can avail them-
selves of financial advice. Some of this advice, we are able to exe-
cute through an affiliate, and this is one of the cases.

Senator BAUCUS. And clearly you charge a fee for that, affiliate
page or something.

Mr. YABUKI. Well, it is our company. We own the company.
Senator BAUCUS. Oh. You own all these affiliates.
Mr. YABUKI. This is the H&R Block mortgage, so this is a com-

pany that we own and this is a service to the client. The client does
not pay for this over and above. If they decided to refinance, then
there would be the normal costs.

Senator BAUCUS. So what kinds of services does H&R Block pro-
vide in addition to tax preparation?

Mr. YABUKI. In addition to tax preparation, we have a financial
services company where we help people with investments, mutual
funds, those kinds of things. Also, a mortgage company where we
help people with purchase money and refinancing.

Senator BAUCUS. That is interesting. What percent of your in-
come is in tax preparation only?

Mr. YABUKI. Approximately 60 percent of our revenues are tax
preparation.

Senator BAUCUS. And the other 40 percent is other services that
you have outlined.

Mr. YABUKI. For example, not included in that, we are the owner
of the fifth-largest accounting firm in the United States. So, that
is probably three-quarters of a billion dollars of revenue, which also
is included.

The revenue that is generated from the affiliates related to tax
clients is a very small percentage of the company’s revenue.

Senator BAUCUS. Well, my time has long expired. I appreciate it
very much. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Now, Senator Bingaman?
Senator BINGAMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Let me jus say,I have a problem with this whole notion that the
government is sponsoring a web page called Free File, which, when
a person goes to it, they then are essentially solicited to buy a
bunch of products.

It seems to me that that is the kind of thing you expect when
you are a member of AOL or a member of Microsoft, MS. You ex-
pect them to be selling you some kind of product when you go on-
line there. But I do not know why people should be expecting that
when they go onto a government web site.

It strikes me as objectionable for us to be using taxpayer dollars
to support a web site that then gives vendors the opportunity to
sell their private products.

Let me ask Ms. Hart.
Ms. HART. Yes, Senator.
Senator BINGAMAN. Is this something that we directed you to do

or did you guys think of this?
Ms. HART. Well, if it was a good idea, we thought—no.
Senator BINGAMAN. Well, I do not think it is a good idea.
Ms. HART. Senator, let me just tell you what Free File is. Free

File is an alliance of private software companies. It is not paid for
by the IRS. These companies are offering free electronic filing op-
portunities to taxpayers.

Senator BINGAMAN. That part I like.
Ms. HART. All right. It is not an IRS web site. It is a coalition

of companies who have come together, and taxpayers, for free, can
go in and use this.

Senator BINGAMAN. Now, they can access these sites through the
IRS web site.

Ms. HART. Through our web site. Yes, that is correct.
Senator BINGAMAN. Yes. So that is the part that bugs me. Why

are we using the government web site to promote access to these
sites that then try to sell people all these services?

Ms. HART. Well, first off, we are trying to provide opportunities
for people to get help with their preparation of their tax return.
These companies have come together in order to provide that.

Before a taxpayer is offered those services, they are asked a
question in each case by the software provider as to whether or not
they want to get these kinds of additional ads. It is only after they
say yes that, in fact, those additional solicitations come up.

Senator BINGAMAN. But that is true any time you are on the
Internet. They are always saying, would you like this, would you
like that. I am just saying, is it the IRS’s judgment, or the Treas-
ury Department’s judgment that if you just said, you can use our
web site in order to provide free tax preparation services and that
is it, you cannot also advertise all of your other products, we would
not have anyone participate? Is that your thinking?

Ms. HART. I think it would be a question as far as whether the
companies would want to participate in this coalition.

Senator BINGAMAN. Have we asked them?
Ms. HART. We have had that discussion, sir. There has to be a

profit motive or a business motive for these companies to partici-
pate.

Senator BINGAMAN. Well, they develop some good will, presum-
ably.
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Ms. HART. What we think, is we have got a system that actually
is pro-consumer. It gives taxpayers an opportunity to use these pro-
grams for free to prepare their tax return. It gives these companies
an opportunity to engender the good will that you are talking
about, and potentially get business for other purposes.

Senator BINGAMAN. So you think it is a good idea.
Ms. HART. We think it is a good idea. I would like to add a couple

of other things. This is the first year we have offered Free File, and
2 million taxpayers have used this service in order to prepare and
file their tax returns. We have worked with these companies in
order to make this a service that, in fact, will work for taxpayers.

Senator BINGAMAN. As I say, I have no problem with providing
the tax preparation service. I think that is a good thing to be doing.
It just strikes me that the rest of it, I do not think the government
ought to be in the business of facilitating the solicitation of tax-
payers to refinance, to take out refund anticipation loans, to do all
the rest of it.

Ms. HART. Again, those do not come to the taxpayer unless the
taxpayer says, yes, I am interested.

Senator BINGAMAN. Yes.
Ms. HART. Just one other point I would make. The taxpayers’ in-

formation that they provide through the software program cannot
be used for any purpose other than tax return filing unless the tax-
payer authorizes it.

Senator BINGAMAN. Let me just ask one other question since my
time is nearly up here. Ms. Olson, you talk about Section 2001 of
the 1998 Act, the Restructuring and Reform Act of the IRS, and in-
dicate that you believe it has had the unfortunate effect of inhib-
iting the IRS from undertaking a rigorous analysis of the products
being offered in connection with tax return preparation, et cetera.
Could you just elaborate on that a little bit?

Ms. OLSON. I think that the IRS took that legislative history to
say that we should be hands-off of the commercial activity that is
related to tax return preparation, that Congress clearly did not
want us to interfere with the tax return software market.

To go back to a point about the return information that is pro-
vided in the software. I actually did my taxes with the H&R Block
product this year through Free File. I actually ended up
downloading the product and found that there were 12 pop-up
screens.

Now, I first did my taxes by de-linking, going directly to the
forms, and filling in just on the form because I was an unenrolled
preparer for 16 years, so I know how to prepare returns.

I got to the end of the package and clicked on e-filing and was
told that I could not e-file. Now, since the whole point of this Free
File Alliance was, in fact, to reach our 80 percent electronic filing
by 2007, that is very interesting.

So I closed out of that return and I opened a new return. It took
me an hour longer, but I went through and had to answer, do some
affirmative act, saying either, no, I do not want this product, or
yes, I want this product on all 12 of those screens so that I could
get through and be able to e-file at the end of the day.

I have since been told that another large product on our Free
File Alliance also does that. We had my employees go through
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every single one of the products that we could on the Free File Alli-
ance to see what sorts of things prevented people from e-filing.

It is that sort of thing that I think the IRS needs to actually
think very carefully about and create standards, working with the
software industry and also working with some of the consumer
groups and the representatives of taxpayers to decide what should
we have on a site that is a governmental site.

Ms. HART. Senator, just one other point.
Senator BINGAMAN. Yes.
Ms. HART. This is the first year. We do consider 2 million people

who have filed already to be a success and expect that number to
go up. But it is our intent to work with these providers at the end
of the filing season to review and assess what has occurred this
year, and to make improvements for next year.

Senator BINGAMAN. Mr. Chairman, we may want to just look at
that legislatively. I do not know. It just strikes me that we have
got a bad situation here with the government essentially facili-
tating a lot of merchandising of products that may or may not be
worthwhile.

The CHAIRMAN. I do not have a judgment to make on that state-
ment right now, but I would welcome your staff, or you and I, to
talk about it, or your staff and my staff to visit about it.

Senator BINGAMAN. All right. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. We can involve Senator Baucus’ staff as well,

and we can look into that for you.
Senator BAUCUS. I think it is a legitimate question.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
We will have another round. I would like to ask this question of,

I think, Mr. Yabuki, Ms. Hart, Mr. White. It is a kind of a follow-
on where I left off with my last question and the comment that
maybe Ms. Olson was making.

The Taxpayer Advocate suggested that the volume of taxpayers
that used paid preparers indicates that taxpayers would be better
served and compliance would likely improve if tax preparers were
required to meet minimum standards and possible licensing.

So I would like to hear your response to the Taxpayer Advocate’s
proposal, particularly any or all of these three points, the costs and
benefits, the evidence in support of the Taxpayer Advocate’s pro-
posal, and whether the Taxpayer Advocate’s proposal would accom-
plish what it wants to accomplish.

Mr. Yabuki, then Ms. Hart, then Mr. White.
Mr. YABUKI. As I mentioned in my testimony, Mr. Chairman, we

support continuing improvements in the oversight of paid tax pre-
parers.

At this point, we are unclear as to how the administration of, for
example, a testing program would actually occur. Continuing edu-
cation, we believe, is critical to any program. So if you have a test,
you have to have some kind of refresher on a year-to-year basis.

The challenge that I think we have, is how will we measure or
how will we manage the enforcement aspect of it? Because, as Ms.
Olson indicated, there are lots and lots of tax preparers who are
filing tax returns for reasons other than the fact that they enjoy
tax preparation.
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So, we have come across an insurance agency in a different part
of the country who was charging $15 for a tax return, and charging
a couple of hundred dollars for other add-on services. We do not be-
lieve that that type of pricing disclosure is reasonable.

So, to the extent that you get the preparation licensure issue
handled, we still think you have to continue to look at what kinds
of disclosures are made by certain tax preparers, and again, how
will you enforce it.

The other point that I would like to make is on the 80 percent
e-file point. While I do not believe that the 80 percent e-file, in and
of itself, will free up or will mitigate this issue, we do think that
the 80 percent e-file or more would free up resources to add to the
enforcement side and allow preparers who go awry of the standards
to be able to be taken out of the system or to be disciplined appro-
priately.

So we think that from a cost efficiency perspective, the e-filing
proposal is a positive proposal. Perhaps Treasury should look, or
legislatively to mandate, e-filing across paid preparers at some
point.

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Hart?
Ms. HART. Yes. Thank you, Senator. There is no question that

taxpayers have an absolute right to quality representation at a rea-
sonable cost. We have had the Advocate’s proposal for a while and
are actually studying the consequences of the proposal, as outlined.
This would be a major change and one that does, in fact, need to
be carefully weighed.

There are some significant cost implications here that need to be
carefully considered. It would be a substantial cost to administer
what is proposed, and presumably a cost to taxpayers that would
have to be borne.

We are also concerned about the burden that it might impose on
both practitioners and taxpayers, as practitioners need to register,
and then the taxpayers need to ensure that, in fact, the practi-
tioner they are going to is one who has been approved.

We also want to consider the metrics that would be involved to
determine whether or not quality would actually improve through
this process or not. That is something that needs to be considered
in relation to the cost.

There is some thought that there is the potential that, in fact,
some preparers might actually go underground and be very difficult
for us to police and to administrator.

So what we want to do is consider all of those, the cost, the bur-
den and the quality, as well as other alternatives to improving the
quality of the preparation services that are available. Increased en-
forcement, expanded taxpayer education, increased publicity ex-
plaining how and when to choose a preparer, are things that
should be considered, as well as the role of the States, who have
historically licensed professionals of this sort.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. White?
Mr. WHITE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The decision to regulate

is a policy judgment. Regulating any industry involves some trade-
offs. There are going to be winners and losers from that. GAO does
not have a position on what the policy judgment ought to be. That
is a decision that Congress needs to make.
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We can provide information about what some of those trade-offs
are, but in this case, Mr. Chairman, I must caution you that there
is precious little hard data about the size of the problem, the cause
of the problem, and what the impact of regulation would be on that
problem.

Just briefly, talking about the benefits. On the benefit side, you
can imagine that regulation might result in fewer preparer errors.
Well, there we do know a little bit based on our survey.

Most taxpayers are confident that their preparers did a good job.
However, there are problems. The problems are a small percentage
of the total, but those problems do have serious consequences for
taxpayers. What we do not know, however, is what impact regula-
tion would have on those errors.

Right now, for example, wilful errors made by preparers in filling
out a return are subject to penalty. So, this gets us back to the
compliance problem. We do not know, for example, the proportion
of preparers who are unenrolled agents. The States of California
and Oregon both regulate preparers, but there is no hard evidence
out there so far on what the impact of that regulation has been.

It is also possible that regulating preparers could improve com-
pliance overall, but it is not known right now how much non-com-
pliance preparers are responsible for. So, it is very difficult to know
what that impact might be.

On the cost side, there could be costs to the industry from regu-
lating, and some of those costs would likely be passed on to tax-
payers. In terms of the impact on taxpayers, one impact of licens-
ing in many industries is to reduce the supply of the service and
to raise the price. How much that occurs depends on the respon-
siveness of suppliers and the industry, but that is a potential cost
that would be borne by taxpayers.

Then, finally, there is cost to the government. I think Ms. Hart
has mentioned several times the compliance cost aspect of this, and
that is one important determinant of what the cost would be to the
government. There may be some other options in addition to licens-
ing preparers, options such as better consumer education that have
been mentioned.

Finally, another option that would impact at least part of what
we have been discussing here is improvements in the turnaround
time in issuing refunds. Right now, IRS can issue a refund in the
case of the return that is electronically filed in around 10 days.

If they can get that time down, and this would have to be some-
thing that would occur over several years as a result of their ongo-
ing modernization efforts, but if they could reduce the turnaround
time for refunds, that ought to have the impact of reducing the de-
mand for RALs.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
I am going to call on Senator Baucus now. I only have one or two

more questions. I wanted to get into the area of car donations, and
I have not done that yet. But, except for that, when Senator Bau-
cus is done, unless he wants further questioning, that will be the
end of our questioning.

Senator BAUCUS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
It has been reported that about $200 billion of individual income

taxes are not paid, roughly, something like that, either through
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under reporting, non-reporting. I am just talking about the indi-
vidual side right now.

Roughly 17 percent of American taxpayers account for that. That
is, about 17 percent of American taxpayers are the ones who do
under report or do not report, to the tune of about $200-some bil-
lion a year. No small change.

To what degree do paid preparers interact with that 17 percent?
To what degree can you help us solve that problem? Anybody want
to take a crack at that?

Mr. WHITE. Let me start, Senator, and make a couple of points.
One, is IRS, right now, does not have very good estimates of how
much non-compliance there is out there and what causes that non-
compliance. Therefore, it is difficult to know how to address it.

IRS is under way with what they call their National Research
Program, which is an effort to measure, for the first time since the
late 1980’s, the amount of non-compliance out there and some of
the reasons for that non-compliance.

As IRS gets the results of this National Research Program, that
should help them get a better handle on the compliance problem
and how to address it. But right now, it is very difficult to know
how much paid preparers are contributing to the overall non-com-
pliance problem.

Senator BAUCUS. Ms. Hart, do you want to take that question?
Mr. White says the IRS does not really have the data yet, that they
are going through the study, to know who these people are.

Ms. HART. Well, actually we are going through the study to be
able to better quantify it.

Senator BAUCUS. Is that complete? Is that study complete or is
that ongoing?

Ms. HART. No, it is ongoing right now.
Senator BAUCUS. Do you know, roughly, when we might have it?
Ms. HART. I think the data would begin to be available around

2005. This is a very large survey.
Senator BAUCUS. 2005?
Ms. HART. Yes.
Senator BAUCUS. Why does it take so long?
Ms. HART. Because we need to make sure that it is statistically

valid and actually does provide all of the information that we need
in order to make the kind of quantifiable assumptions about it.

Senator BAUCUS. Does this indicate that the computer system is
ancient?

Ms. HART. No, sir. What we are actually doing is auditing 50,000
taxpayer returns. It just takes some time in order to pick the prop-
er sample and then to have those work through the system and be
audited properly in order for us then, in turn, to drive statistically
valid conclusions about that population.

Senator BAUCUS. I do not know. It just strikes me, that is too
long. There have got to be ways to shorten it. But, anyway, go
ahead. Sorry. Go ahead.

Ms. HART. In any event, that is the plan right now, is that the
data would be available in that general time frame. But I would
say that I think our largest compliance problem, as we see it today
based on the information we have, is organized non-compliance
that is promoted by preparers and by promoters who make money
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on schemes that they sell. To the extent that we can combat that,
then I think we will have a fair amount of impact on the tax gap
as we know it today.

Senator BAUCUS. To what degree do you, or Mr. Yabuki, your
people, interface with these people? That is, those who are maybe
not telling you the straight stuff.

Mr. YABUKI. We would like to believe that we have a few people
who are doing that without understanding——

Senator BAUCUS. Would like to believe? What do you believe?
Mr. YABUKI. I do believe. I like to believe, and I do believe, that

we have few people who are participating, but without under-
standing the facts it is difficult to comment.

Senator BAUCUS. Well, what you are basically saying, all of you,
is that the paid preparers that you are talking about and rep-
resenting, do not interface with this very much, this tax gap prob-
lem. Is that accurate? Do you agree with that?

Ms. OLSON. The IRS just came out with a voluntary disclosure
policy with regard to various initiatives, and I advocated very
strongly that in there there be a very clear example that if some-
one were a non-filer, and before we had found them, communicated
with them directly, if they came forward to us and filed their re-
turns and made arrangements to pay the tax, that they would not
be subject to criminal prosecution.

That was a very important statement for me, because as a
former practitioner, as a former attorney representing non-filers, it
is an extraordinarily difficult task to bring someone in who has not
been filing for years and years and years and convince them that
it is a good thing to do.

The IRS, several years ago, did a non-filer initiative which
worked with the tax professionals to do volunteer work, and had
non-filing days where folks could come in and there would be IRS
officials, attorneys, accountants, and enrolled agents who would
help them re-enter the system. I think it is time to do something
like that again.

This public policy is also important, too. It gives assurance that
if you want to get right, we will work with you to come in.

Senator BAUCUS. That leads me to the question about the IRS
policy, I guess it was earlier this year, to bring taxpayers using off-
shore credit cards and other offshore financial arrangements back
into compliance with the tax law. That raises several questions.
One, Ms. Hart, what is the status of that?

Ms. HART. I am very glad you asked that question, Senator. Be-
fore I start on that, what I would like to mention is that there are
only 2 weeks left for the deadline on that program, so people have
until April 15 to come in. So if they are at all considering it, now
is the time.

Senator BAUCUS. So, anybody watching television here, come on
in.

Ms. HART. Come on in. That is right. Actually, we were very en-
couraged by the early results that we have as far as this initiative
is concerned.

Our large and mid-sized division ran an opportunity for people
to disclose in various situations not too long ago. What they found,
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was the vast majority of their influx of receipts came in in the last
week or two, and that is what we are now entering.

So we expect that we will get most of the intake over the next
few days, but we are very encouraged by what we are seeing so far.

What we would like to do is actually come up towards the end
of April, early May and actually brief your staff and you, to the ex-
tent that you are interested, on the results.

Senator BAUCUS. That would be a good idea.
Ms. HART. I would also like to point out that this is not just a

design to bring in taxpayers. Also, an element of this is that they
have to produce information about the promoter or who put them
into this offshore arrangement.

From that information, we then in turn can get information
about how these things are structured and who else has purchased
these similar kinds of arrangements, which will give us a big com-
pliance tool and a big compliance hook that we have not had in the
past.

Senator BAUCUS. Do you agree with last year’s IRS estimate that
about 1 to 2 million financial accounts offshore, with an estimated
$40 to $70 billion in taxes, were avoided?

Ms. HART. I think we have learned a good deal since that initial
estimate was made. We had information from one credit card com-
pany at that point in time that we used to draw that estimate
from. We had not at that point had an opportunity to actually work
through the data and get to understand.

Senator BAUCUS. So what is the result from that?
Ms. HART. The estimate right now is, we believe there are hun-

dreds of thousands of taxpayers that are in offshore arrangements,
and tens of billions of dollars at stake.

Senator BAUCUS. So it is large, but it might not be quite as
much.

Ms. HART. Not quite as much. We have learned a good deal since
then.

Senator BAUCUS. Still, it is tens of billions of dollars.
Ms. HART. It is still a very significant problem.
Senator BAUCUS. That is really something, because around here

in this committee we sometimes are worried about $4, $5, $6 bil-
lion over a 10-year period. We are not talking about tens of billions
in 1 year not collected each year?

Ms. HART. Not necessarily each year. What we are saying, is
there are probably tens of billions of dollars in unpaid taxes as a
result of that. It could be over a several-year period that the tax-
payers have not filed the proper tax returns.

Senator BAUCUS. And how many investigations have been opened
up?

Ms. HART. We have over 1,000 open right now. We have several
dozen that are in criminal investigation. We expect to be opening
thousands more in the very near future.

Senator BAUCUS. Well, I just urge you to be very vigorous. I as-
sume you need more resources.

Ms. HART. Well, actually, the administration’s budget proposal
for 2004 actually does contain some additional resources for us. It
is a combination of expansion resources, as well as redirection from
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other parts of the service. So, I would appreciate your support as
far as that budget is concerned.

We also have a few legislative changes that are on the Hill that
we could use some support for as well. Most importantly, I would
like to take this opportunity to thank both you and Senator Grass-
ley for all of the support that your committee has given us as far
as our compliance initiatives and all of the offshore work in par-
ticular that we have been doing, and all of the work as far as try-
ing to root out tax evasion and avoidance that is structured in a
very organized way.

Senator Grassley mentioned at the beginning of this that sun-
shine is the best disinfectant, and I could not agree more. The work
that this committee has been doing has helped us an enormous
amount, in fact, in providing that kind of sunshine.

Senator BAUCUS. Well, good. If you want us to call Mitch Dan-
iels, let us know. [Laughter.]

Senator BAUCUS. Thank you very much, all of you. I want to
thank you, Mr. Yabuki. I may be a little tough on you, but you do
point out a lot of worthy alternatives to taxpayers and that is very
much appreciated.

The CHAIRMAN. I have got some questions, but I beg maybe that
we not have as long of answers as we have had because Senator
Baucus and I have to conduct a hearing on Tax Court judges just
as soon as this is over.

But I do have to get into some point about this donation, so it
brings Ms. Berrick into the discussion. Your testimony is dis-
turbing about instances where charities sometimes get pennies on
the dollar for donated cars.

What is your sense of the charities’ viewpoint on this? Specifi-
cally, do you think that charities care or inquire about the amount
of proceeds that are retained by the fundraisers and other middle
people?

Ms. BERRICK. Based on the charities that we spoke with, gen-
erally they are not overly concerned about this. They view any pro-
ceeds they get in from this program as revenue they otherwise
would not have, so they are very happy to be able to participate
in these programs.

Some of the smaller charities in particular would not be able to
participate in these programs without a fundraiser because they do
not have the resources.

We have talked to a lot of charities that shop around with dif-
ferent fundraisers to try to find the best deal, but overall they were
happy with the way the program was established.

We are going to conduct a nationwide survey of charities as a fol-
low-on to this hearing to get more information on how these pro-
grams operate within the charities, and the focus is going to be on
how charities view these fundraisers and their relationship with
the fundraisers.

The CHAIRMAN. Just very obvious, I am not sure that, until your
report came, that I was aware of how little might end up in the
pockets of charity. But you cannot help but listen to WTOP in the
morning for a couple of hours, and you just hear a lot of these ads.
Probably we are hearing a small percentage of those.
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Let me follow up with this example that we talked about of truck
donation, where the charity got very little in benefits as compared
to the deduction to the taxpayer.

Have you, Ms. Berrick, seen similar cases out there? I note your
testimony highlights actions in several States in this area.

Ms. BERRICK. Yes, Senator, we have seen similar cases out there.
The example that we showed and that you mentioned actually is
pretty typical. It falls right in the middle of the range of vehicles
that we looked at.

We found some vehicles where the sales price received for the ve-
hicle averaged about 1 percent of what was claimed as a deduction,
and the charity obviously received less than that after the fund-
raiser costs were deducted.

We found some individuals, in a few cases, undervalued their ve-
hicle in claiming a deduction. So the situation is pretty typical as
far as amounts that charities get back.

There are a couple reasons that we found why this occurs. First
of all, when charities and fundraisers take in vehicles, sometimes
they take in a high volume of vehicles, maybe up to 1,000 a month
depending on the size of their program, and they need to turn these
vehicles over quickly to get revenues as quickly as they can, other-
wise they have to pay storage costs and they would essentially be-
come a used car lot.

So when they turn these vehicles over quickly, generally through
auctions, or they sell the vehicles for parts, they may get less in
proceeds than what a private party would get if they sold the vehi-
cle themselves.

Another issue, is taxpayers may not be claiming the appropriate
value when they take a deduction for vehicle donations. For the ve-
hicles we reviewed, we look at what was claimed for deduction with
the type and year of the vehicle to see whether or not those ranges
fell within national used car guidebooks.

We found that they generally did, but that still does not answer
the question on whether a taxpayer claimed the appropriate
amount for a deduction because we did not know the value of the
vehicle. So, they could be over-valuing the vehicles when they claim
a deduction.

The CHAIRMAN. All right. I am going to ask Ms. Hart to expand
just a little bit on what I would consider relatively good news about
some accomplishment and movement in reducing the number of
scam artists.

But I would also like, besides her just maybe giving short, fur-
ther details, see if GAO and whether the Inspector General would
agree with that. Ms. Hart? Just a little bit.

Ms. HART. Yes. Thanks for this opportunity, Senator. We do
think we are shining a lot of light on what is a pervasive problem.
The result of that light, is that people will, in fact, make different
decisions about whether or not to participate in these schemes.

The offshore approach that we are using is actually opening up
something that has been veiled in secrecy for many, many years
and we think will bring taxpayers back into compliance.

Abusive schemes and large-scale tax shelters is the Service’s top
priority, and we are using all kinds of tools in order to impact that.
We are creating voluntary opportunities like the Offshore Vol-
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untary Compliance Initiative to get people back. We are using civil
injunctions and other tools, as well as examinations to bring tax-
payers back into play.

We are making better use of our criminal enforcement techniques
in order to bring taxpayers back in, as well as education and out-
reach. I would note that our compliance programs have turned the
corner. They had been on the decline for several years. They are
now coming back up as far as results and activity.

The cooperation that we have across the Service, both within all
of the operating divisions, CI, and counsel, is better than I have
ever seen at any time in my career. I would also add that Treasury
is providing an enormous amount of leadership here and we are
working closer with DOJ than I have ever seen. So, from my stand-
point, we are doing much, much better with the resources available
to combat this problem.

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Gardiner and Mr. White, I guess, mostly, if
you would agree, or if there is some disagreement, state disagree-
ment.

Ms. GARDINER. We would agree. We have seen certain types of
schemes that really have gone down dramatically. One of them
that was discussed last year was the Black Reparations Credit.

As a result of a lot of the outreach, media attention, press re-
leases, IRS having it on the web site, the ‘‘Dirty Dozen,’’ those
types of things, even hearings like this have really helped get the
word out.

That is the biggest thing, is to prevent them in the first place
so that people do not believe that they are legitimate, because it
is a confusing Tax Code and sometimes people think, oh, well, this
might be all right.

So they have gone after the promoters, they have done excellent
outreach, and the computer programs that were implemented have
stopped a lot of those, too. So that is just one example of a success
story, but certainly the way they have approached the others has
had equal benefits.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. White?
Mr. WHITE. Mr. Chairman, we generally agree. IRS should be

commended for using its new planning, budgeting, and perform-
ance management process to try to better allocate what are scarce
compliance resources to emerging compliance problems.

Promoters of these kinds of schemes are always trying to stay
one step ahead of the IRS, so IRS is always chasing. They are try-
ing to reallocate resources to better target these needs.

Just one caveat here. We do not know the effect of these efforts
on the voluntary compliance rate, and we will not know that until
IRS is done with their national research program. That should
start to give us better information about the actual results on com-
pliance of these kinds of efforts.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I thank all of you. I think we have learned
an awful lot today about these issues of tax preparers. It happens
that the CARE Act, which hopefully will soon be before the Senate,
contains some language that tries to control bad actors at the high
end involving tax shelters, lawyers, accountants, investment bank-
ers, are all playing a role. For instance, in Enron’s tax shelters.
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We have learned today about the bad actors involved in the low-
and middle-income taxpayers and about tax preparation. We need
to consider action here as well. Senator Baucus and I will be work-
ing on those things in the future.

Do you have anything to say?
Senator BAUCUS. I am fine, thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. All right. We thank you all very much.
[Whereupon, at 11:37 a.m. the hearing was concluded.]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF PAMELA J. GARDINER

Mr. Chairman, Senator Baucus and members of the Committee, I appreciate the
opportunity to appear before you today to discuss an aspect of the Internal Revenue
Service’s (IRS) electronic filing (e-file) Program, specifically its use of electronic re-
turn providers or originators (Providers or EROs). I would like to report on my of-
fice’s efforts in assessing the IRS’ monitoring of EROs and in investigating individ-
uals who corruptly interfere with this aspect of the tax administration system.

In considering major changes to the IRS’ processes in 1998, the Congress deter-
mined that electronic filing should be the preferred and most convenient filing
method. The IRS concurs that it is more convenient and economical and less time
consuming to do business electronically rather than sending paper through the mail.
The IRS has stated that while the government saves money, the real benefits of
electronic filing are realized by the taxpayer. These benefits include reduced prepa-
ration time, faster refunds, greater accuracy of returns processing, and acknowl-
edgement of return receipt.

As part of the IRS Restructuring and Reform Act, the Congress set a goal of hav-
ing 80 percent of all tax and information returns filed electronically by 2007. The
Congress also directed the IRS and Treasury Department to eliminate barriers, pro-
vide incentives, and use competitive market forces to create a vigorous private sec-
tor competition to increase taxpayer use of electronic filing. In response, the IRS has
aggressively marketed the e-file Program to return preparers, and continues to en-
courage widespread participation by the preparer community.

For the 2002 Filing Season, more than 138,000 EROs participated in the IRS’ e-
file Program, electronically transmitting more than 33 million returns accepted by
the IRS. This number represents 71 percent of all accepted e-file returns.
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1 Applicants that are required to submit fingerprint cards are those businesses (sole propri-
etors, partnerships, or appropriate corporation or organization officials) who want to become an
Authorized ERO and are not attorneys, CPAs, Enrolled Agents, banking officials who are bonded
and have been fingerprinted in the last 2 years, or officers of a publicly owned corporation.

EROs are individuals or businesses that the IRS accepts to be authorized to file
tax returns electronically. To be an authorized ERO, one must be a United States
citizen or an alien lawfully admitted for permanent residence, and be 21 years of
age as of the date of application. Unlike an Enrolled Agent, EROs are not required
to have experience or skill in return preparation.

The IRS is responsible for ensuring that EROs authorized to participate in the
e-file Program maintain a high degree of integrity and adhere to the highest profes-
sional and ethical standards. Toward this end, the IRS publicizes that it has an ex-
tensive screening process that includes:

• A Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) criminal background check;
• A credit history check;
• An IRES records check to ensure that all individual and business returns are

filed, all payments are up to date, and there are no instances of fraud and pre-
parer penalties; and

• A check for prior non-compliance in the IRS e-file Program.
The IRS’ ERO Monitoring Program is a key control over the e-file Program; its

purpose is to verify participating EROs’ compliance with IRS e-file requirements. E-
file Monitoring Coordinators are responsible for the oversight of EROs’ operations,
including on-site visits. The visits may be of two types: random and mandatory.
Random visits are used to determine general compliance within the IRS e-file Pro-
gram. Mandatory visits, by contrast, are used to investigate allegations and com-
plaints submitted against EROs. Violations of IRS ERO requirements may result in
a verbal or written warning, written reprimand, suspension, or expulsion of the
ERO from the IRS e-file Program, depending on the seriousness of the infraction.

In a recent audit report, TIGTA found that the IRS has made strides with its
ERO Monitoring Program efforts. Specifically, the IRS has developed and revised
procedures and training materials, and established a goal to annually visit 1 percent
of all EROs. The ERO Monitoring Program achieved this goal in both 2001 and
2002; however, resource constraints prevent the IRS from monitoring all EROs on
whom it receives complaints.

There are additional challenges the IRS faces in administering the ERO program
successfully. TIGTA has identified weaknesses in the screening process that present
a risk that ineligible individuals are being admitted into the program. Screening
checks the IRS publicized as extensive were limited primarily to whether the EROs
filed their returns and paid taxes due. Other identified applicant screening defi-
ciencies included:

• The IRS does not independently validate age and citizenship requirements.
TIGTA’s analysis of IRS data identified 350 individuals who were not U.S. citi-
zens; 63 individuals who were not over 21 years of age; and 30 individuals who
were deceased prior to January 1, 1986 (the inception of the IRS’ e-file Pro-
gram).

• Screening checks (including tax compliance checks) were not performed for indi-
viduals who participate as e-file Providers in the IRS’ Volunteer Income Tax As-
sistance (VITA) Program. For the 2001 Filing Season, VITA volunteers e-filed
more than 700,000 tax returns.

• Criminal background checks were limited to 25 percent of those applicants 1

who are required to submit a fingerprint card.
• Applicants were approved to participate in the e-file Program prior to the IRS’

receipt and analysis of criminal background information obtained from the FBI.
• Subsequent non-tax screening checks are not performed to ensure individuals

already authorized to participate in the IRS’ e-file Program continue to main-
tain a high degree of integrity and adhere to the highest professional and eth-
ical standards.

IRS disagreed with TIGTA’s June 2002 audit results and indicated that the IRS’
existing screening process and participation rules strike a good balance between
meeting taxpayers’ needs for increased electronic filing options and ensuring integ-
rity of the e-file Program. However, TIGTA did not concur with this assertion and,
in a January 2003 audit report, TIGTA reiterated concerns with the IRS’ e-file Pro-
gram and recommended that the IRS establish meaningful performance measures
to assess not only relevant outputs (i.e., number of monitoring visits completed) but
also program outcomes (i.e., the impact of the ERO Monitoring Program on compli-
ance).
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TIGTA has also conducted investigations into alleged abuses in the ERO Program.
In Fiscal Year 2002, TIGTA’s Office of Investigations conducted 77 investigations in-
volving EROs and paid preparers, 26 of which were EROs. TIGTA investigations
have involved allegations that preparers stole taxpayer refunds and remittances,
and that preparers submitted false declaration concerning their professional or eligi-
bility status to the IRS. In one recent example, TIGTA participated in the joint in-
vestigation of an authorized ERO who had filed approximately 9,000 fraudulent tax
returns over a three-year period, resulting in an estimated loss of over $7 million
in fraudulent tax refunds for one year alone; the total extent of the fraud is still
under investigation. This investigation disclosed that a number of risks and pro-
gram weaknesses previously reported in TIGTA audit reports to the IRS allowed
this individual to illegally file fraudulent returns. For example, the ERO was in the
United States illegally while perpetrating the fraud and there is no documentation
that the ERO was ever the subject of an ERO Monitoring Program inquiry, even
though this individual had 41 percent of the tax returns submitted to the IRS re-
turned due to an error on the tax return. As an indicator of potential problems with
EROs, TIGTA found there is no national process to leverage information that the
IRS captures on how many tax returns are sent back to an ERO due to errors iden-
tified by the IRS. TIGTA became aware of the fraudulent filing of tax returns after
the ERO was caught cashing stolen refund checks. The ERO pled guilty in October
2002 and is currently awaiting sentencing.

The reorganized IRS is focused on both helping people comply with the tax laws
and ensuring the fairness of enforcement efforts. As budgetary pressures increase,
it will become all the more essential that taxpayers remain persuaded of the bene-
fits of electronic filing so that the costs of processing tax returns are contained, and
limited enforcement resources can be directed where they are most needed. Pro-
viding strong, risk-based oversight of the ERO community and the e-file Program
in general will help provide the public with this assurance.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES E. GRASSLEY

Today’s hearing focuses on three issues. First, we look back at the issue of
schemes and scams taht was raised by the Finance Committee two years ago. Next,
we bring to the public’s attention two new issues: paid preparers and donation of
cars to charities. On the matter of tax schemes and scams the IRS reports good
news. The IRS says the ‘‘tide has turned’’ on going after these abusive activities that
can devastate taxpayers. I urge taxpayers to pay close attention to the ‘‘dirty dozen’’
tax schemes identified by the IRS in Ms. Hart’s testimony. I hope the media widely
reports these dirty dozen, because sunshine is probably our best friend in this fight.
I also encourage the media to report to the public the very useful nine tips the GAO
highelights in Mr. White’s testimony on p. 12 on how to choose a paid preparer.
With over 50 percent of taxpayers relying on preparers, it’s important that Ameri-
cans be careful in choosing a tax preparer.

This hearing will focus on several issues regarding paid preparers: in particular,
what taxpayers need to be aware of in choosing a tax preparer; and, also whether
the IRS is doing all it can to protect taxpayers from unscrupulous tax preparers.
I should make it clear that the strong majority of preparers serve their clients well.
However, with some 70 million taxpayers taking advantage of paid preparers, it can
take only a few bad applies to cause real problems for many Americans.

Finally, we will look at a growing trend, the donation of cars to charities. In 2000,
733,000 people filed a return stating that they had donated a vehicle. Taxpayers
claimed the worth of these cars to be $2.5 billion, and realized $654 million int ax
savings per year. It’s good that people are so generous. However, there are two con-
cerns with charitable donations of cars: one, are the charities seeing the lion’s share
of the benefits from the donation of cars?; and, second, are taxpayers claiming a fair
and accurate amount for the value of their car? We want to make certain that Uncle
Sam isn’t the one being taken for a ride by aggressive valuation. GAO will tell us
about a case where the donor claimed a deduction of $2,400, yet the truck was sold
for $375 and the charity ended up getting only $31.50. It’s a troubling picture.

To help us examine these three issues, we benefit from the testimony of James
White and Cathleen Berrick from GAO; Pam Gardiner, the Acting Inspector General
for Tax Administration; Dale Hart from the IRS; Nina Olson, the Taxpayer Advo-
cate and Jeffrey Yabuki from H&R Block. Thank you all for time.

Given the complexity of our tax laws, it is easy to understand why so many tax-
payers seek the assistance of a paid preparer. Our society values specialization.
Many taxpayers do not understand the tax laws. Some simply do not have time to
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do their own taxes. And others use paid preparers in the hope of obtaining a larger
refund.

This hearing should not be interpreted as a criticism of the important role they
play. The vast majority of paid preparers provide a valuable service. Undoubtedly,
paid preparers help make the tax system work.

But despite the important role tax preparers play in the annual filing season, very
little information exists on who provides tax preparation services and the quality
of their work. There are instances where taxpayers are not well served by paid pre-
parers. As the GAO will point out, even a small percentage of users of paid pre-
parers can translate into millions of affected taxpayers.

For these taxpayers, the filing of their tax return may begin a long costly process
to resolve a tax dispute with the IRS. But, for some taxpayers, visiting a question-
able preparer means a loss of money they were rightfully entitled to receive.

Last year, GAO estimated that up to 2 million taxpayers overpaid their 1998
taxes by almost $1 billion because they claimed the standard deduction when it
would have been more beneficial to itemize. Half of these taxpayers used a paid pre-
parer.

Another area we should examine more closely is that anyone can be a paid tax
preparer. There are no laws or regulations that limit who can sell tax preparation
services. The types and training of paid preparers vary widely. Most taxpayers do
not realize that there is such a lack of monitoring tax practitioners. ‘‘Buyer beware’’
is just as relevant with tax preparation and planning as it is with buying a new
stereo.

I hope today’s hearing will provide useful, common sense information to taxpayers
as they meet their tax filing responsibilities. I look forward to hearing from our wit-
nesses.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DALE HART

INTRODUCTION AND SUMMARY

The IRS is committed to ensuring everyone pays a fair share, including those who
have the resources to move money offshore or engage in abusive schemes or shel-
ters. Honest taxpayers should not bear the burden of others who skirt their respon-
sibility.

I also want to thank you and Senator Baucus for your visible and vocal support.
Your actions demonstrate the united front we are mounting against those who
evade paying their taxes and violate the trust of honest taxpayers, while respecting
fully taxpayers’ rights.

The IRS is working smarter to identify and refocus its resources on the biggest
areas of risk to the tax system in a comprehensive strategy. Toward the end of FY
2002, the IRS began realigning its resources to focus on key areas of non-compliance
with the tax law, including:

• The promotion of abusive tax schemes.
• The misuse of devices such as offshore accounts to hide or improperly reduce

income.
• The use of abusive corporate tax avoidance transactions.
• The underreporting of income by higher-income individuals.
• Non-filing by higher-income individuals.
• Earned Income Tax Credit program.
• The National Research Program.
The IRS Fiscal Year 2004 budget complements and supports this through three

key proposals aimed at improving the fairness of tax administration and compliance.
The first proposal focuses additional resources on high-income taxpayers and busi-

nesses in areas where noncompliance is likely to be greatest. The second proposal
permits private collection agencies to support the IRS’ collection efforts while afford-
ing full protection of taxpayer rights, allowing the IRS to devote resources to more
complex enforcement and collection issues. The third proposal strives to improve the
effectiveness of the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) program by ensuring that
benefits go to those who qualify for them.

Indeed, the principal focus of the President’s proposed FY 2004 budget is
strengthening compliance activities in these and related areas. We are most encour-
aged by the additional funds requested to help us address these difficult compliance
issues.

The IRS Small Business/Self-Employed (SB/SE) Division is leading the new civil
compliance effort on issues affecting individuals and businesses. However, compli-
ance efforts will continue in other parts of the agency, such as the abusive tax shel-
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ter initiative in the Large and Mid-Sized Business (LMSB) Division. IRS Criminal
Investigation also continues its investigative efforts regarding abusive schemes and
promoters.

We will use a full scope of tools and techniques ranging from summons enforce-
ment, injunctions, and criminal investigation of promoters to civil audits of partici-
pants. We are also using every possible communications channel to issue warnings
about these scams and the consequences of participating in one of them.

Our strategy reflects the new way of doing business at the IRS. Several of these
efforts, such as the offshore credit card initiative, display innovative approaches to
tackling long-standing tax problems. Moreover, the agency’s restructuring allowed
key parts of the organization to work together in ways they did not previously.

New levels of cooperation and coordination have been woven into initiatives that
involve both civil actions and criminal investigations. Our response to the problems
of scams and schemes illustrates how the new IRS business model better positions
the agency to respond to high-risk tax areas.

Mr. Chairman, I believe we are making progress combating these pernicious at-
tacks against our tax administration system. We are better warning taxpayers about
the dangers of the schemes and scams. We are better identifying the promoters and
participants in them. We are using our enforcement powers more effectively. We are
better coordinating our actions with the Justice Department to shut the schemes
down before they do more damage. We are bringing taxpayers back into compliance.
We are helping to restore public confidence in the fairness of our tax administration
system.

Although I believe the tide has turned, there is still much work to do. This type
of organized tax evasion and cheating poses an enormous threat—one that we as
an agency and a nation have not previously confronted. But we now have a concrete
plan to deal with the threat and are taking clear actions to implement it. With the
continued support of the Administration, Congress, and the American people, I be-
lieve we can succeed.

Mr. Chairman, I would now like to describe briefly the various scams and
schemes and then illustrate in greater detail the actions we have taken since last
year’s hearing to warn the public, identify promoters and participants, and take en-
forcement actions against them.

SCAMS AND SCHEMES: THE DIRTY DOZEN

With the filing season in full swing, we are seeing the traditional increase in tax
trickery. Although we are witnessing few new schemes per se, the traditional ones
are wrapped in a variety of guises—from the highly sophisticated to the patently
absurd—and marketed through a host of means—from the Internet to word of
mouth. Some are mere taxpayer rip-offs and hoaxes.

In an update of our annual consumer alert, we urged taxpayers not to fall victim
to one of the ‘‘Dirty Dozen’’ tax scams. In the new 2003 ranking, several scams
reached the top of our consumer watch list, including offshore bank transactions and
identity theft schemes. Taxpayers who suspect tax fraud can report it to the IRS
at 1–800–829–0433.

Offshore Transactions
As we discussed at last year’s hearing, schemes designed to allow upper-income,

and now middle-income, taxpayers to hide their income are proliferating. They cause
the greatest revenue loss, are the hardest to detect, and have the greatest potential
for undermining the fairness of the tax system. The devices used to hide income in-
clude trusts, both foreign and domestic, and offshore bank accounts. Diversion of in-
come to offshore tax havens with strict bank secrecy laws adds an additional layer
of complexity, which, in turn, has permitted the taxpayers to hide their income more
effectively.

However, once the income is offshore, the taxpayer has the problem of getting the
money back when he or she wants to spend it. Credit and debit cards issued by
banks in tax haven countries are often used as a convenient and efficient way of
bringing back and spending the money hidden offshore. These cards, sometimes
hawked on the Internet, are used by the taxpayer in the U.S. to withdraw cash and
to pay for everyday expenses, including groceries, medical bills and gasoline.

While it is not illegal to have a credit card issued by an offshore bank, there is
ample basis for believing that many people are using offshore credit cards to repa-
triate funds hidden offshore to evade paying U.S. taxes. Use of an offshore credit
card, trust, or other arrangement to hide or underreport income or to claim false
deductions on a federal tax return is illegal.
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The offshore credit card problem has the dubious honor of making the top of our
watch list—and for a very good reason. Our investigations suggest hundreds of
thousands of U.S. citizens are holding debit/credit cards issued by offshore banks.

Identity Theft
Identity theft is one of the fastest growing crimes in the nation. Identity thieves—

use someone’s personal data to steal his or her financial accounts, run up charges
on the victim’s existing credit cards, apply for new loans, credit cards, services or
benefits in the victim’s name, and even file fraudulent tax returns.

Tax-related identity theft takes different forms, as demonstrated by two schemes
that recently came to our attention. In one, tax preparers allegedly used informa-
tion, such as Social Security numbers and financial information, from their clients’
tax returns to commit identity theft. In another, con men sent bank customers ficti-
tious bank correspondence and IRS forms in an attempt to trick them into disclosing
their personal and banking data.

Last May, we warned taxpayers about a fraudulent scheme that uses fictitious
bank correspondence and IRS forms in an attempt to trick taxpayers into disclosing
their personal and banking data. The information fraudulently obtained is then
used to steal the taxpayer’s identity and bank account deposits.

We received reports of the scam surfacing from coast-to-coast, including Maine,
New York, Georgia, North Carolina, Texas, California and the state of Washington.
Dozens of U.S. and foreign victims have been identified.

In this scam, a letter claiming to be from the taxpayer’s bank states that the
‘‘bank’’ is updating its records in order to exempt the taxpayer from reporting inter-
est or having tax withheld on interest paid on his or her bank accounts or other
financial dealings. Legally, banks must report interest to the IRS, and taxpayers
must include it as income.

The ‘‘bank’’ correspondence encloses a phony form that purports to come from the
IRS and seeks detailed personal and financial data. The letter urges the recipient
to fax the completed form to a specific number within 7 days or lose the reporting
and withholding exemption, resulting in withholding of 31 percent on the account’s
interest. The scheme promoters then use the faxed information to impersonate the
taxpayer and gain access to the taxpayer’s finances.

One such phony form is labeled ‘‘W–9095, Application Form for Certificate Status/
Ownership for Withholding Tax.’’ The form requests personal data frequently used
to prove identity, including passport number and mother’s maiden name. It also
asks for sensitive financial data such as bank account numbers, passwords, and PIN
numbers that can be used to gain access to the accounts.

The fictitious W–9095 appears to be an attempt to mimic the genuine IRS Form
W–9, ‘‘Request for Taxpayer Identification Number and Certification.’’ The only per-
sonal information a genuine W–9 requests is the taxpayer’s name, address and So-
cial Security number or employer identification number.

Another form used in the scam is Form W–8BEN, ‘‘Certificate of Foreign Status
of Beneficial Owner for United States Tax Withholding.’’ There is a legitimate IRS
Form W–8BEN, which is used by banks to ensure that their non-U.S. customers
meet the criteria to remain exempt from tax reporting requirements. However, the
W–8BEN used by the scam promoters has been altered to ask for personal informa-
tion much like the W–9095. This altered form targets residents of foreign countries
who bank in the United States.

Another totally fictitious IRS form used in this scam is labeled ‘‘W–8888.’’ It too
asks for information similar to the phony W–9095 and W–8BEN. The real Forms
W–9 and W–8BEN can be found on the IRS’s web site at www.irs.gov.

The Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration (TIGTA) investigates a
wide variety of offenses, including the misuse of the IRS’ insignia, seals and symbols
and identity theft related to tax administration. Taxpayers who have received a
fraudulent letter and form should report this to TIGTA by calling the toll-free fraud
referral hotline at 1–800–366–4484, faxing a complaint to 202–927–7018, or writing
to the TIGTA Hotline, P.O. Box 589, Ben Franklin Station, Washington, D.C.
20044–0589. TIGTA’s Web site is located at www.ustreas.gov/tigta.

Phony Tax Payment Checks
In this scheme, con artists sell fictitious financial instruments that look like

checks to pay a tax liability, mortgage, and other debts. They may also counsel their
clients to use a phony check to overpay their taxes so they can receive a refund from
the IRS for the overpayment. The false checks, called sight drafts, are worthless and
have no financial value. It is illegal to use them to pay a tax liability or other debts.
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African-Americans Get a Special Tax Refund
Thousands of African-Americans have been misled by people offering to file for tax

credits or refunds related to reparations for slavery. There is no such provision in
the tax law. Some unscrupulous promoters have encouraged clients to pay them to
prepare a claim for this refund. But the claims are a waste of money. Promoters
of reparations tax schemes have been convicted and imprisoned. Taxpayers could
face a $500 penalty for filing such claims if they do not withdraw it.

In early 2002, the slavery reparations scam ranked as the No. 1 scheme on our
‘‘Dirty Dozen’’ list. However, I am pleased to report that we made a real dent in
this particular scheme. Following a sweeping public outreach campaign last year
and assistance from members of the Congressional Black Caucus and other organi-
zations, the number of slavery reparations claims fell sharply. Tens of thousands
of claims were received in 2001, but they dropped to less than 50 per-week in 2002.
Nevertheless, the scam has not died out completely. This filing season, there have
been flare-ups in both North Carolina and Mississippi to which we are devoting spe-
cial media and outreach attention.
No Taxes Withheld From Wages

Some individuals falsely claim that pursuant to Section 861 of the Internal Rev-
enue Code, Americans are exempt from taxation on income earned within the
United States. They argue, instead, that federal income taxes are excise taxes im-
posed only on nonresident aliens and foreign corporations for the privilege of receiv-
ing income from sources within the United States. These scams, referred to here as
‘‘Section 861’’ schemes, frequently go under the names of ‘‘Zero Tax’’ or ‘‘Employer
Abatement’’ promotions.

Some illegal 861 schemes being promoted instruct employers not to withhold fed-
eral income tax or employment taxes from wages paid to their employees. These
schemes have been refuted in court and at the request of the IRS, the Department
of Justice has obtained injunction to stop seven Section 861 promoters. Taxpayers
who have concerns about their employers and employment taxes can get help by
calling the IRS at 1–800–829–1040.
Improper Home-Based Business

This scheme purports to offer tax ‘‘relief’’ but is really illegal tax avoidance. The
schemes’ promoters claim that individual taxpayers can deduct most, or all, of their
personal expenses as business expenses by setting up a bogus home-based business.
However, the tax code firmly establishes that a clear business purpose and profit
motive must exist in order to generate and claim allowable business expenses.
Pay the Tax, Then Get the Prize

The caller says you have won a prize, and all you have to do to get it is to pay
the income tax due. Don’t believe it. Someone who really wins a prize may need to
make an estimated tax payment to cover the taxes that will be due at the end of
the year, but the payment goes to the U.S. Treasury—not the caller. Whether the
prize is cash, a car, or a trip, a legitimate prize giver generally sends both the win-
ner and the IRS a Form 1099 showing the total prize value that should be reported
on the winner’s tax return.
Frivolous Arguments

Frivolous arguments, including the 861 scheme on withholding taxes previously
described, are false arguments that are unsupported by law. When a scheme pro-
moter says ‘‘I don’t pay taxes—why should you’’ or ‘‘Untax yourself for $49.95,’’ tax-
payers should be beware. These scams are as old as snake oil, but people continue
to be taken in. Now, they are on the Internet.

The ads may say that paying taxes is ‘‘voluntary,’’ but that is simply wrong. The
U.S. courts have continuously rejected this and other frivolous arguments. Unfortu-
nately, hundreds of people across the country have paid for the ‘‘secret’’ of not pay-
ing taxes or have bought ‘‘untax packages.’’ Then they find out that following the
advice contained in them can result in civil and/or criminal penalties. Numerous
sellers of the bogus schemes have been convicted on criminal tax charges; they are
described later in this testimony.
Social Security Tax Scheme

Taxpayers should not fall victim to a scam offering refunds of the Social Security
taxes they paid during their lifetimes. The scam works by the victim paying the con
artist a ‘‘paperwork’’ fee of $100, plus a percentage of any refund received, to file
a refund claim with the IRS. The victims are fleeced for the up-front fee. The law
does not allow such a refund of Social Security taxes paid. The IRS processing cen-
ters are alert to this scam and have been stopping the false claims.
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‘‘I Can Get You a Big Refund . . . for a Fee!’’
Refund scheme operators may approach someone wanting to ‘‘borrow’’ their Social

Security number or give him or her a phony W–2 so it appears that the person
qualifies for a big refund. They may promise to split the refund with that person,
but the IRS catches most of these false refund claims before they go out. And when
one does go out, the participant usually ends up paying back the refund along with
stiff penalties and interest.

There are two lessons taxpayers should remember: (1) Anyone who promises
someone a bigger refund without knowing their tax situation is likely to be mis-
leading them; and (2) Never sign a tax return without looking it over to make sure
it is honest and correct.
Share/Borrow EITC Dependents

Unscrupulous tax preparers ‘‘share’’ one client’s qualifying children with another
client in order to allow both clients to claim the Earned Income Tax Credit. For ex-
ample, one client may have four children but only needs to list two to get the max-
imum EITC. The preparer will list two children on the first client’s return and the
other two on another client’s tax return. The preparer and the client ‘‘selling’’ the
dependents split a fee. The IRS asks the Department of Justice to prosecute the pre-
parers of such fraudulent claims, and participating taxpayers could be subject to
civil penalties.
IRS ‘‘Agent’’ Comes To Your House To Collect

First, taxpayers should not let anyone into their homes unless that individual
identifies himself/herself to their satisfaction. IRS special agents, field auditors, and
collection officers carry picture IDs and will normally try to contact taxpayers before
they visit. If a taxpayer thinks the person on the doorstep is an impostor, he or she
should lock the door and call the local police. To report IRS impostors, taxpayers
should call the Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration’s Hotline at 1–
800–366–4484.

BEYOND THE DIRTY DOZEN

Mr. Chairman, I want to be clear that beyond the ‘‘Dirty Dozen,’’ there are many
other tax schemes and scams that warrant our considerable attention and concern.
For example, although for the purposes of today’s hearing we are focusing on off-
shore trusts and accounts, we are also identifying and taking action on domestic
abusive trusts which pose a major threat.

The abusive trust scheme generally starts with the transfer of a business or other
source of professional income to a trust. Taxpayers then typically offset income by
overstating business expenses or deducting personal expenses from the income in
the trust. To cover their tracks or mislead, these schemes often use tiered multiple
entities, such as partnerships, limited liability companies, or secondary level trusts.

Some of these schemes give the appearance that the taxpayer has given up control
of his or her business to a trust and progressively reduces the income distributed
to the beneficiaries by charging administrative or other expenses at each level. Of
course, the transfer of income into the trusts is a sham because the taxpayer con-
tinues to control and enjoy the use of the income and assets.

These abusive trusts are marketed largely to higher-income individuals. However,
many promoters of illegal schemes will take a dollar from whomever they can and
we are seeing a lot of scams marketed on the retail level. For example, in addition
to taxpayers submitting frivolous returns, this type of promoted scheme manifests
itself in another way—by encouraging taxpayers to stop all withholding, thereby, re-
moving the incentive to file returns at all.

Taxpayers may be encouraged to claim ‘‘Exempt’’ or a large enough number of ex-
emptions on their W–4 form that they submit to their employer so that they have
no withholding. Each year, approximately 800,000 questionable W–4s (QW4s) are
forwarded to the IRS from employers.

A W–4 is considered questionable if the employee claims more than 10 exemptions
or claims to be exempt from withholding. After reviewing the Questionable W–4, a
letter can be issued to the employer instructing them to withhold the correct
amount of the employee’s wages. This, in turn will promote the filing of a return
since the taxpayer will no longer be facing a large balance due.

The IRS is currently conducting an investigation into the very real link between
taxpayers who claim an excessive amount of allowances on their Form W–4 and
those that choose not to file returns. We are also identifying a link with promoters
who encourage taxpayers to adjust their Form W–4 as the first step in non-compli-
ance.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 17:32 Sep 15, 2003 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00057 Fmt 6601 Sfmt 6621 89194.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



54

Non-filing is no small problem. Of the 800,000 or so QW4s, we estimate that last
year after processing, we issued 7,950 ‘‘lock-in’’ letters to employers instructing
them to withhold from employees’ wages.

We must also deal on a daily basis with questionable refund schemes that involve
tax returns claiming refunds based on false income, false federal income tax with-
held, and false refundable credits, such as the EITC, Fuel Tax Credit, Foreign In-
come Tax Credit, etc.

One scheme that did not make our Dirty Dozen list, but causes continuing prob-
lems, is the scam involving the Disabled Access Credit for pay phones.

Unscrupulous promoters sell expensive coin-operated pay telephones to individual
investors, rather than businesses. As part of the sale, the company agrees to lease
back and service the phones, usually for a fee. Investors are promised low-risk,
steady income with guaranteed annual returns. Investors also are incorrectly being
advised that they are entitled to claim the Disabled Access Credit of up to $5,000
on their individual tax returns because the telephones have volume controls.

The Federal Trade Commission determined that these promises are false and mis-
leading. Consumers are being deceived about the availability of local, profitable
payphone locations, start-up assistance, and equipment they would receive as part
of the venture, as well as their ability to claim the Disabled Access Credit. The tele-
phones are not even delivered in some schemes.

To be eligible to claim the credit, the taxpayer must have a bona fide business,
and must have incurred expenses to bring the business into compliance with the
Americans with Disabilities Act

The IRS disallows this credit if it is claimed by taxpayers not operating as a busi-
ness or who do not qualify as an eligible small business. The IRS also will disallow
the credit if the purchase is not an expense that would make a business accessible
to disabled individuals.

INFORMING AND WARNING

An informed taxpayer is the best first line of defense against these scams and
their unscrupulous promoters. As Justice Brandeis rightly observed, ‘‘sunshine is
the best disinfectant.’’ The more taxpayers who know about these scams, the less
likely they will become the latest victim of one of them. They must know that the
biggest mistake anyone can make is the first one: getting into a tax scam to begin
with.

We raise taxpayer and public awareness about scams and schemes through a vari-
ety of methods and tools.
Media Outreach

Our Media Relations Office plays a critical role in our outreach effort. Between
our ‘‘Tax Tips’’ and ‘‘Newswire’’ e-subscription services, we reach up to 10,000 media
outlets, practitioners, stakeholders, and other interested groups.

This past year, they received press releases, fact sheet, and tax tips related to the
‘‘Dirty Dozen’’ and specific scams that merited individual warnings, such as identity
theft. We also heavily publicized initiatives, such as the John Doe Summons on
credit cards and the Offshore Voluntary Compliance Initiative.

These stories garnered enormous media and public attention throughout the na-
tion, resulting in hundreds of articles in newspapers, magazines, professional jour-
nals, and specialty publications and sweeping coast-to-coast pickup by radio, net-
work and local television stations, web sites, and Internet search engines (see
below).

This type of saturation helps us to reach down to our primary audience—Amer-
ica’s taxpayers—and make them aware of the scams and schemes and that we are
identifying promoters and participants and taking action against them.

In addition, IRS Criminal Investigation (CI) public affairs officers have signifi-
cantly increased publicity on legal actions relating to scams and schemes. They and
CI managers have appeared on talk radio and television talk shows to discuss many
of the schemes.
Web Site

Our web site is also one of the most important tools at our disposal for dissemi-
nating information and educating taxpayers and practitioners. Using it, we have
taken aggressive steps to throw more light on the shadowy world of scams and
schemes.

Two years ago, it was admittedly difficult for taxpayers to get from our web site
. the information they needed about scams and schemes. Today, this material is fea-
tured prominently on our portal page and we have built special pages on our site

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 17:32 Sep 15, 2003 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00058 Fmt 6601 Sfmt 6621 89194.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



55

to house it. In fact, two of the four current items are related to our fight against
scams and schemes:

• ‘‘Beware of Scams, Unscrupulous Preparers—Don’t let the Dirty Dozen tax
scams or crooked preparers get you in trouble. Defend yourself.’’

• ‘‘New Effort on Offshore $ Schemes—It’s time for those involved in abusive
avoidance schemes to make things right.’’

Moreover, our web site efforts to alert taxpayers to the scams and schemes are
not limited to the filing season. For the entire past year, they have found a place
on the irs.gov portal page. And, although the IRS website is one of the most popular
in the nation, we have also worked with both government and private sector organi-
zations to have links from their web sites to ours. Taxpayers visiting the Depart-
ments of Treasury and Justice (Tax Division) web sites can link directly to the IRS
Criminal Investigation page which has in one place a wealth of information about
schemes, as well as case summaries of those convicted of committing crimes.

Our private sector stakeholders are also lending their support in the fight against
scams and schemes. For example, TaxTips4U.org is a new and innovative website
offered as a public service by the American Bar Association’s Section of Taxation.
This page is designed to provide helpful, up-to-date information to consumers seek-
ing a better understanding of their rights and responsibilities as taxpayers.

A taxpayer visiting this site would see, ‘‘Make Yourself Right with the IRS.’’ From
there, he or she could click on the Offshore Voluntary Compliance Initiative and be
taken to the IRS newsroom and the press release on the subject. Practitioner
groups, such as the National Association of Enrolled Agents, the American Associa-
tion of Attorney CPAs, and the National Association of Tax Professionals (NATP)
have links to the IRS, and NATP features the updated ‘‘Dirty Dozen’’ list on its por-
tal page.

Even more promising in our fight against scams and schemes is our heightened
presence on the Internet, and particularly, search engines which play an increas-
ingly important role in people’s searches. A taxpayer curious about obtaining an off-
shore credit card might use an Internet search engine as a first step in obtaining
one. For example, he or she might type ‘‘offshore credit card’’ into a GoogleTM
search. However, that individual would be in for a big surprise.

Because of our aggressive scams and schemes media campaign, and use of the
Internet, the first three GoogleTM results (3/26/03) relate to our Offshore Voluntary
Compliance Initiative (OVCI). The first two link to the IRS Newsroom web page
prominently displaying our press release on the OVCI and then, our fact sheet,
‘‘Chronology on Credit Cards and John Doe Summons.’’ They are followed by a USA
Today article on the OVCI. Also in the top ten, is a DOJ press release on its efforts
to seek offshore credit card records. A similar LycosTM search also features the IRS
in its top ten results. Type in ‘‘slavery reparations tax credit’’ into a GoogleTM search
and every one of the top ten results is a warning or story about the scam.

Although it is difficult to measure quantitatively the impact of such a presence,
having so many direct references to the IRS is bound to have a deterrent effect.
More than links to our web site, they are highly visible stop signs to someone con-
sidering one of these scams.

Also this year, IRS Chief Counsel again updated its web site document—The
Truth About Frivolous Tax Arguments—addressing false arguments about the legal-
ity of not paying taxes or filing returns. The revisions add citations from several
cases decided by the courts during 2002 and respond to one additional argument,
making a total of 21 frivolous contentions that are addressed. There are also links
to the document from ‘‘The Newsroom’’ section’s ‘‘What’s Hot’’, the ‘‘Tax Pro News,’’
and the ‘‘Topics for Individuals’’ web pages.
Taxpayer and Stakeholder Outreach

This past year, the Taxpayer Education & Communication (TEC) component of
SB/SE prepared and disseminated ‘‘toolkits’’ to our external stakeholders on abusive
scams and schemes. We now have ‘‘counter-marketing’’ education programs in place
to combat: (1) abusive offshore tax avoidance schemes, (2) anti-tax law evasion
schemes (e.g. frivolous arguments that the 16th Amendment was not properly rati-
fied), (3) abusive tax evasion schemes (abusive domestic and foreign trusts), and (4)
the misuse of disabled access credits. Typically, the tool kit contains sections on the
facts about the schemes, the law, relevant arguments to refute the scheme, and
talking points.

Last year’s Nationwide Tax Forums, the IRS’ preeminent outreach event that at-
tracted almost 15,000 practitioners in six cities, also took on abusive schemes. We
offered a new and well-attended seminar called, ‘‘Tax Scams, Schemes and Cons’’
and in his keynote address, the Commissioner described our efforts and encouraged
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practitioners to report suspected scams and schemes to the IRS by calling or e-mail-
ing us.

IRS Criminal Investigation and SB/SE also identified six occupational areas on
which to concentrate educational and outreach materials. This unified approach fo-
cuses on noncompliance trends identified by both CI and SB/SE within specific occu-
pations or industries. They are: Construction, Restaurants, Practitioners, Medical,
Automotive, and Real Estate. To date, CI has prepared fact sheets, speeches, arti-
cles and conducted media interviews for the construction, restaurants, practitioners,
and the medical profession market segments. So far in FY 2003, CI agents and man-
agers have met with over 11,000 individuals during face-to-face outreach to local as-
sociations and practitioner groups.

Deflating slavery reparations schemes has been an enormous outreach success
story. Indeed, as previously discussed, we launched a massive information and out-
reach campaign on slavery reparation claims. Materials were distributed nationally
and locally to African American churches and religious coalitions, fraternities, so-
rorities, and associations, including the NAACP and Urban League. In one year, the
number of receipts fell from 80,000 to 2,246—a 97 percent drop.

We are continuing our efforts to tamp down this scheme. For example, last month,
Representatives of SPEC’s New York Territory addressed the Tenant Association
Presidents in New York City Housing Authority properties on a variety of issues,
including slavery reparations. Also in March, the Indianapolis Territory’s Local
Stakeholder Relationship Management Council conducted a ‘‘Super Saturday’’ at a
large mall on the same date as the Territory’s ‘‘Scam Jam.’’ The topics covered in-
cluded: slavery reparations, predatory lending, scams targeted to the elderly, pre-
venting identity thief, avoiding mail fraud, keeping your mail safe, protecting your
Social Security number, investment and sweepstakes scams, and work-at-home
schemes. There was heavy media coverage.

We are also excited about the efforts made in the QW–4 arena over the past few
months. A recent W–4 Summit held in February 2003 in Atlanta brought together
all of our Stakeholders, Education and Communication (SPEC), Wage and Invest-
ment, SB/SE, and LMSB executives and resulted in their commitment to work as
partners in improving our effectiveness in this important area of tax administration.

We have already begun looking into the establishment of a web site designed to
assist employers and answer many questions on-line. We are also reviewing the
Form W–4 for possible revisions designed to assist both the employee and the em-
ployer.

All VITA (Volunteer Income Tax Assistance) training materials now include a sec-
tion on W–4 issues to ensure that all VITA and Tax Counseling for the Elderly
(TCE) volunteers know how to educate taxpayers and properly complete a Form W–
4. SPEC also developed a product for use in outreach to those entering the work-
force. This brochure includes information on Form W–4 for new workers.

The SPEC Greensboro Territory is developing a W–4 outreach strategy and will
be meeting with the North Carolina Department of Revenue after April 15 to coordi-
nate efforts. The plan includes the development of a simple document in Spanish
to distribute through many partners who reach the Spanish-speaking community.
SPEC’s Indianapolis Territory has already addressed W–4 outreach to multiple au-
diences, including all their coalition VITA sites and partners reaching Hispanic pop-
ulations.

IDENTIFYING PROMOTERS AND PARTICIPANTS

Lead Development Center
Key to the fight against abusive scams and schemes is better identifying their

promoters. To succeed, we must go the source and cut off the supply. To this end,
SB/SE established a Lead Development Center (LDC) in April 2002. Its purpose is
threefold:

• Centralize the receipt and development of leads on promoters of abusive tax
schemes;

• Authorize and monitor on a national level abusive tax promoter investigations
(also called 6700 investigations) assigned to the field; and

• Promote and effect the coordination of parallel investigation with IRS Criminal
Investigation.

Let me explain how the LDC works. The Center receives leads from both internal
and external sources, such as practitioners and taxpayers. For example, as I will
discuss later in my testimony, the OVCI is producing leads from taxpayers coming
clean. We will make excellent use of them at the LDC. LDC personnel also conduct
Internet and other public database searches to develop facts about promoters or the
promotion of schemes.
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The lead is then classified, prioritized and eventually assigned to LDC agents for
development and potential referral to the field. We also coordinate with the IRS’ Of-
fice of Chief Counsel, Criminal Investigation, and other departments and functions
for input on approval of the lead. If approved, the promoter is then referred to the
field for case development.

Because of the LDC, we now also have a much better handle on the universe of
the problem. Since its formation in April 2002, approximately 1,100 leads have been
received by the LDC. The current receipt of new leads is averaging approximately
70–80 per month. As of March 1, 2003, we have 267 investigation referrals being
worked in the field, with the remaining being evaluated in the LDC for further ac-
tion. The leads can also be broken down into promoter brackets or ‘‘buckets,’’ with
domestic trusts, offshore transactions and frivolous constitutional arguments being
the largest.

I also want to point out an interesting pattern that is starting to emerge from
our investigations. We are not seeing many new promoters. Rather, it is the same
promoters selling a number of new schemes. If one scheme gets too hot, they drop
it and move on to sell a different one, and so on and so forth. This is a hallmark
of the huckster and confidence man.

Mr. Chairman, critical to our efforts are new expedited procedures developed with
the Justice Department to obtain timely injunctions. In the past, many of the scams
and schemes continued to operate even when we had identified them as being abu-
sive. In a very real sense, we were fighting with one hand tied behind our back.
However, with these new procedures in place, we and our partners at the Justice
Department are in a much better position to shut these scams down before they can
do any more harm.

As a result of referrals made to the Department of Justice, 22 injunctions were
granted. The streamlined procedure for obtaining civil injunctions is markedly fast-
er. Indeed, in the case of Section 861 scams, we have gone from months to weeks
after identifying the scheme.

Let me also note that for this fiscal year, we have scheduled three classes to train
approximately 100 additional personnel nationwide in promoter investigations. Our
regular classroom training program related to scams and schemes for FY 2003 in-
cludes: abusive tax promotions (95 revenue agents), abusive schemes/passthroughs
(125 managers), John Doe/Offshore cases (1,400 revenue agents), anti-money laun-
dering (240 revenue agents), advanced collection techniques for schemes (120 rev-
enue officers); foreign trust and other offshore (240 revenue agents), Casino Bank
Secrecy Act (96 revenue agents), special enforcement training (75 revenue agents),
OVCI training (700 revenue agents), and advanced fraud referral specialist (80
agents) and abusive tax scheme coordinators (50 special agents).
Credit Card Summonses

Since October 2000, the IRS has issued a series of summonses to a variety of fi-
nancial and commercial businesses to obtain information on U.S. residents who held
credit, debit, or other payment cards issued by offshore banks. We are identifying
promoters and participants. The following is a chronology of our actions, according
to public records:

• On October 30, 2000, a federal judge in Miami issued an order authorizing the
IRS to serve John Doe summonses on American Express and MasterCard.
These summonses were designed to obtain limited information for 1998 and
1999, revealing U.S. participants in offshore arrangements who hold credit
cards issued by banks from Antigua and Barbuda, the Bahamas, and the Cay-
man Islands.

• On March 27, 2002, a federal judge in San Francisco issued an order author-
izing the IRS to serve a John Doe summons on VISA International seeking
records on transactions for 1999–2001 using cards issued by banks in over 30
tax haven countries.

• On August 21, 2002, a federal judge in Miami issued an order authorizing the
IRS to serve a John Doe summons on MasterCard for records on transactions
for 1999–2001 using credit cards issued by banks in over 30 tax haven coun-
tries.

• In August and October 2002, federal judges in 18 district courts across the na-
tion gave permission to the IRS to serve John Doe summonses on over 120 busi-
nesses to assist in the identification of credit card owners.

The results of the investigations have been promising. The first summons alone
yielded data from MasterCard on 237,000 cards issued through 28 banks in three
countries.

Investigators have been using records from these summonses to trace the identi-
ties of those whose use of these payment cards may be related to hiding taxable in-
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come. We identified thousands of offshore payment card holders for potential exam-
ination and dozens of cases have already been referred to Criminal Investigation for
possible action. The investigation itself has entailed combing through data on mil-
lions of transactions.

An early estimate suggested that 1–2 million cardholders could be involved. How-
ever, after reviewing records in recent months obtained from the ‘‘John Doe’’ effort,
we reduced our estimate of the number of abusive cardholders. This re-estimate is
based on information we culled on duplicate cards issued to the same individual,
inactive or small-dollar accounts, people using the cards because of bad credit, per-
sons traveling abroad, and a wide range of other non-tax reasons for holding the
cards. While an exact figure of taxpayers involved remains uncertain, we now be-
lieve the use of offshore credit, debit, and charge cards to evade payment of U.S.
taxes involves hundreds of thousands of taxpayers.

Once taxpayers are identified from cards, case building begins. The IRS already
has developed over a thousand cases for civil audits or potential criminal investiga-
tions. The IRS is increasing resources in Fiscal Years 2003–2004 devoted to working
these cases.

Access to information is also critical to ensuring the full and fair enforcement of
the tax laws. In addition to techniques, such as the use of these Jolm Doe sum-
monses, the United States has a broad network of bilateral treaties and agreements
with countries throughout the world that allow the IRS to obtain information rel-
evant to the tax liabilities of U.S. taxpayers. Information requested from other coun-
tries under these treaties and agreements is an important means by which the IRS
identifies taxpayers who attempt to hide income offshore to avoid their tax obliga-
tions.
The Offshore Voluntary Compliance Initiative

In January 2003, we launched an initiative aimed at bringing taxpayers who used
‘‘offshore’’ payment cards or other offshore financial arrangements to hide their in-
come back into compliance with tax law. The Offshore Voluntary Compliance Initia-
tive (OVCI) grows out of the two-year-old ‘‘John Doe’’ summons investigation de-
scribed above in my testimony.

Under the OVCI, eligible taxpayers who step forward will not face civil fraud and
information return penalties. However, taxpayers will still have to pay back taxes,
interest, and certain accuracy or delinquency penalties. The last day a taxpayer can
apply is two weeks away—April 15, 2003.

Eligible taxpayers who come forward will also avoid criminal prosecution based
upon application of the revised voluntary disclosure practice. A taxpayer who does
not come forward now, however, will be subject to payment of taxes, interest, pen-
alties, and potential criminal prosecution.

The Voluntary Compliance Initiative reflects an attempt to bring taxpayers back
into compliance quickly while simultaneously gathering more information about the
promoters of these offshore schemes. Mr. Chairman, I fully concur with your state-
ment that ‘‘while taxpayers will be getting a fresh start, IRS plans on making it
the end of the line for crooked perpetrators.’’

As part of the request to participate, the taxpayer must provide full details on
those who promoted or solicited the offshore financial arrangement.

The IRS will use this information to pursue promoters and to obtain information
about taxpayers who have avoided tax through the use of offshore payment cards
or other offshore financial arrangements and who do not come forward under the
OVCI.

We are striking the proper balance with this initiative. It is sound tax administra-
tion, and it will help root out tax evasion. Those who misused offshore credit and
other payment cards will be able to pay their fair share. Just as importantly, it will
help the IRS get the people promoting these deals.

In addition to the names of those who promoted these offshore financial arrange-
ments, taxpayers deemed eligible to participate in the Voluntary Compliance Initia-
tive must provide the details on all aspects of the scheme used to avoid paying the
proper tax liability.

Those who promoted or solicited others to avoid tax by using offshore payment
cards and other domestic and offshore abusive schemes are not eligible to partici-
pate in the OVCI. Also prohibited is anyone who has illegal source income, such as
a drug dealer. Complete details on this initiative and eligibility can be found in Rev-
enue Procedure 2003–11.

Under the OVCI, eligible taxpayers will have to file or amend their returns and
pay interest and certain civil penalties, as well as the tax. The interest and pen-
alties depend on the amount of the unpaid tax liability, the years involved, whether
a return was inaccurate or if a return should have been filed and was not.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 17:32 Sep 15, 2003 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00062 Fmt 6601 Sfmt 6621 89194.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



59

For example, a taxpayer who understated his income to avoid $100,000 in taxes
in 1999 would wind up paying $149,319 to the government. This includes the tax
liability plus $29,319 in interest and an additional accuracy-related penalty of
$20,000.

If a taxpayer did not step forward, his or her tax liability generally would include
the civil fraud penalty of $75,000, and therefore higher interest of $42,758. The total
amount due would be $217,758, without considering probable additional civil pen-
alties for failure to file certain information returns.

The accuracy-related penalty, cited in the above examples, is equal to 20 percent
of the tax underpayment. The civil fraud penalty is up to 75 percent of the unpaid
tax liability attributable to fraud.

To apply for the OVCI, taxpayers must notify the IRS in writing and provide their
name, taxpayer identification number, current address, daytime phone number, and
certain promoter information as specified in the Revenue Procedure.

As part of the OVCI, the IRS will also be closely monitoring the filing of amended
returns. If, in order to circumvent this initiative, taxpayers simply file an amended
return without complying with the other required provisions, they run the risk of
having the civil fraud penalty and other information return penalties applied. As
Senator Baucus rightly observed, ‘‘The IRS’ message to tax evaders is clear—either
come forward and pay what is owed to the country today, or find the IRS knocking
on your door with jail time and high financial penalties tomorrow.’’

People interested in participating in the Offshore Voluntary Compliance Initiative
can contact the IRS by calling 215–516–3537 (not toll-free), or visit our web site.

OVCI results to date are promising and we expect more taxpayers to take advan-
tage of the initiative in its final two weeks. We will provide the Committee with
an update after the close of the program.

Anecdotally, there are excellent examples of the results we are receiving. The
OVCI unit is also receiving promoter and other fraud related information from tax-
payers who have seen the OVCI media coverage, but who are not involved in off-
shore activities. These promotional materials and leads are being referred to the SB/
SE and CI Lead Development Centers.
Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) Initiative

Mr. Chairman, although not the focus of today’s hearing, let me briefly comment
on the EITC program that benefits millions of low-income workers. The current
error rate for the EITC program is too high. In 1999, between 27 and 32 percent
of EITC claims—or between $8.5 billion and $9.9 billion—were paid in error. EITC
has been consistently listed among highrisk federal programs. Congress has recog-
nized this by providing a separate appropriation that has been. used for EITC com-
pliance enforcement.

The FY 2004 Budget requests an additional $100 million to begin a new strategy
for improving the EITC program. This approach, suggested by the Department of
Treasury EITC Task Force, concludes that the IRS must obtain additional informa-
tion on certain EITC eligibility criteria before payment of the EITC-portion of re-
funds. A major portion of the request will be used to invest in suitable information
technology and develop business processes.

The IRS will begin to use an integrated approach to address potential erroneous
claims by identifying cases that have the highest likelihood of error before they are
accepted for processing and before any EITC benefits are paid.

A key part of this strategy is to begin certifying taxpayers who claim qualifying
children on the relationship and residency requirements. In addition, the IRS will
use limited additional taxpayer information, in combination with taxpayer-specific
IRS historical data, third party data and error detection systems to detect and
freeze the EITC-portion of refunds that pose a high risk or filing status errors or
income misreporting. The IRS will seek to minimize the burdens on taxpayers by
using existing databases and other sources of information to verify eligibility in ad-
vance. This integrated approach is designed to provide far greater assurance that
EITC payments go to the individuals who qualify for the credit, without sacrificing
the goals of the EITC program.

ENFORCEMENT ACTION AGAINST PROMOTERS AND PARTICIPANTS

In conjunction with the Justice Department, the IRS continues to mount civil and
criminal actions to combat the many tax-avoidance schemes, ranging from cases in-
volving frivolous arguments to slavery reparations to credit cards issued by offshore
banks.

Our new emphasis against promoters of abusive tax devices has shown results.
As of March 19, 2003, the IRS had 22 promoter injunctions granted, 13 promoter
injunctions pending in District Court and 2–3 pending at the Department of Justice,
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216 promoter exams and information requests underway, and 464 ongoing criminal
investigations of promoters of various tax schemes.

Mr. Chairman, of great interest to the Committee is our effort to shut down web
sites that promote schemes. When a temporary injunction is ordered, all promoters
running web sites are ordered to keep them running and post the injunction to the
site to notify future visitors of the government’s actions. A list of these web sites
is found below. If the promoter does not comply, the Justice Department will and
has pursued contempt.

The following are some of the representative actions broken down by civil and
criminal actions. The information comes from DOJ press releases and publicly-filed
court documents

CIVIL ACTIONS

Offshore Credit Cards
On March 13, the IRS announced that summons enforcement petitions have been

filed by the Justice Department in seven U.S. District Courts against individual tax-
payers related to the Offshore Credit Card Project. This marks the first time in the
Offshore Project that the IRS has taken this step; previous court efforts centered
on credit card companies and businesses. These actions are against individual par-
ticipants.

According to publicly-filed court documents:
• The IRS took these steps based on information gathered in the Offshore

Project—an on-going effort to identify persons who hide taxable income by
transferring funds to offshore jurisdictions and then use payment cards to ac-
cess these funds in the United States.

• The summons enforcement petitions were filed against individuals who used a
MasterCard payment card issued by the Leadenhall Bank & Trust Company in
Nassau, Bahamas. The enforcement petitions were filed after the individuals
did not produce for examination the books or records requested in earlier IRS
summonses.

• The IRS and Justice Department filed the petitions in U.S. District Courts in
the Eastern District of California, the Middle District of Florida, the Southern
District of Florida, the District of Maryland, the District of Nevada, the District
of North Dakota, and the Western District of Tennessee.

Treasury Assistant Secretary for Tax Policy Pam Olson stated that ‘‘the IRS has
focused resources on identifying and weeding out the threats to our tax system
posed by tax avoidance activities, such as hiding income offshore. The Treasury De-
partment is supporting the IRS initiatives by putting sunlight on the offshore sector.
The Treasury and the IRS will continue to use all of the tools available to ensure
that every taxpayer pays what it owes to support this great country.’’
Slavery Reparations

According to a October 3, 2002 DOJ press release, the Department filed two law-
suits in Georgia federal courts to stop three different people from preparing clients’
tax returns which claim bogus tax credits for slavery reparations. In one of the law-
suits, filed in Macon, Ga., the government alleged that Willie Haugabook of Monte-
zuma, Ga., prepared more than 350 tax returns which claimed an estimated $18
million in slavery reparations. In the other lawsuit, filed in Augusta, Ga., the gov-
ernment stated that Eddie and Erma Mims of Sylvania, Ga., prepared more than
70 tax returns which claimed almost $3 million in slavery reparations.
Tax Avoidance Schemes

According to a March 20, 2003 DOJ press release, a federal court in Las Vegas
issued a temporary restraining order barring Irwin Schiff and two associates, Cyn-
thia Neun and Lawrence N. Cohen, from promoting their tax scams. The order pro-
hibits the trio from holding any seminars to promote or sell Schiff s fraudulent ‘‘zero
tax’’ plan or ‘‘any other false, fraudulent, or frivolous tax schemes or arguments.’’

The order also prohibits Schiff and his associates from selling or advertising
taxscam books, audiotapes and other tax-related products and services, and from
preparing any federal income tax returns for others. Within 10 days, Schiff, Neun,
and Cohen must provide a copy of the order to their current customers and former
customers with whom they have done business since January 1, 1999.

According to court papers filed by the Justice Department, Schiff, Neun, and
Cohen conduct seminars and sell audiotapes and other products designed to help
customers evade federal taxes, primarily by filing income-tax returns falsely listing
no income and no tax due. The Justice Department has alleged that customers of
Schiff and his associates attempted to evade an estimated $56 million in income
taxes from 1999 through 2001.
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This is the latest in a series of actions brought by the Justice Department in re-
cent years against alleged tax scam promoters across the country. In the past two
years, the Department has filed suits asking for injunction orders against 35 pro-
moters and has prevailed in every case decided so far.

Also, according to a February 28, 2003 DOJ press release, a federal court in
Tampa ordered David Bosset of Spring Hill, Fla., to stop promoting a fraudulent tax
scheme. The permanent injunction bars Bosset from promoting the frivolous ‘‘Sec-
tion 861’’ argument. Bosset had falsely claimed that Section 861 of the Internal Rev-
enue Code exempted from federal income taxes persons with U.S.-source income.
Bosset also must contact clients and inform them of the injunction.

In the permanent injunction order, the court stated that in promoting the scheme
Bosset made ‘‘false or fraudulent statements.’’ The court last March had entered a
preliminary injunction against Bosset. Federal courts have enjoined five other ‘‘Sec-
tion 861’’ tax scam promoters in other cases.
Web Site Actions

As of March 16, 2003, the following web sites were shut down or had injunctions
posted on them:

• Al Abdo, www.amtaxplan.com, preliminary injunction entered and website shut
down 5/25/01. (This was the first site shut down by means of an IRS/DOJ in-
junction suit.)

• Joy Foundation & Jack Malone, www.joyfoundation.com, permanent injunction
on 10/21/02 and injunction posted on website within a week thereafter. Govern-
ment moved for contempt because posting was not sufficiently prominent; there-
after the posting was made more prominent.

• Michael Richmond & Rex Black, www.meep.com; www.libertyinstitute.com &
www.nationaCEP.com, permanent injunction against Rex Black on 6/14/02.
Black served 3 months in prison and incurred substantial fines for civil con-
tempt for failing to post the injunction on the sites. Injunction was finally post-
ed in February.

• Thurston Bell, www.nite.org, Preliminary injunction entered 1/10/03; injunction
posted on website a few days later.

Suit has been filed and is pending against:
• Chad Prater, www.taxinformer.com, preliminary injunction entered December

19, 2002. Court declined to order posting of injunction order on website, but did
order Prater to remove false statements from the site. Prater has not complied
with the injunction. DOJ moved for contempt on 3/10/03, and again asked the
court to order Prater to post the injunction. A hearing on the contempt motion
is scheduled for April 2, 2003.

• Irwin Schiff, www.paynoincometax.com, www.ischiff.com, suit filed 3/12/03 seek-
ing temporary restraining order (TRO) to remove false statements from
websites. TRO granted on March 20, 2003

Three additional suits have been referred to DOJ in which we requested DOJ to
enjoin false statements on websites.

CRIMINAL ACTIONS

Shift to Tax Administration
With the IRS’ major compliance initiatives now revolving around promoters and

abusive scams and schemes, CI developed a comprehensive compliance strategy that
incorporates all IRS operating divisions and their taxpayer bases. To begin the proc-
ess, CI worked particularly closely with the other divisions to develop a strong fraud
referral program.
Fraud Referrals from other IRS Operating Divisions

CI works closely with SB/SE, LMSB and W&I operating divisions to improve the
fraud referral process. SB/SE established the position of ‘‘fraud referral specialists’’
to aid employees in identifying matters suitable for referral for criminal investiga-
tion. CI’s lead development managers also work closely with SB/SE’s fraud special-
ists to monitor the process. This has complemented Cl’s efforts to re-focus its inves-
tigative resources on legal source income cases. The acceptance rate for fraud refer-
rals from other IRS operating divisions was 63 percent for FY2002—a 10 percent
jump from the previous fiscal year.
Refund Fraud Program

Over the past four years, CI identified a significant increase in fraud and abuse
in refund claims. For example, in calendar year 2002, the CI fraud detection centers
prevented $350,000,000 of more than $470,000,000 in fraudulent refund claims from
going out.
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Criminal Investigation continues to work with W&I to ensure there is an effective
program to deal with refund-related crimes. Fraud and abuse related to both the
Questionable Refund Program (QRP) and the Return Preparer Program (RPP) is in-
creasing. This increase applies to both the filing of paper returns and in
electronicallyfiled personal and business returns.

One of the contributing factors to the increase is identity theft and their use to
file fraudulent returns. By employing our Electronic Fraud Detection System and
the enhanced analytical skills of the redesigned Fraud Detection Centers, CI and
W&I developed an effective deterrent in both QRP and RPP. This is a continuing
process wherein our Fraud Detection Centers work with IRS submission processing
to evaluate its effectiveness in identifying fraud.
Non-filer Program

Non-filers were a key area of emphasis for CI again this year. Of the 503 nonfiler
investigations conducted in FY 2002, 224 prosecutions were recommended with 233
indictments and 227 convictions received.
Employment Tax

The proper withholding and payment of income taxes and employment taxes is
an important compliance issue. CI made this too an emphasis area. For FY 2002,
we initiated 92 investigations; 56 prosecutions were recommended and we received
55 indictments and 41 convictions. These represent as much as a 40 percent growth
over the previous fiscal year.
Abusive Trusts

In FY 2002, CI initiated 108 investigations compared to 79 in FY 2001, rec-
ommended 55 prosecutions as compared to 30 in FY 2001, received 44 indictments
as compared to 32 the previous year and won 26 convictions compared to 45 in FY
2001. The incarceration rate was 88.2 percent and average months served in prison
was 32 months

For the Anderson Ark & Associates abusive scheme, 79 investigations were initi-
ated and 23 prosecutions were recommended. There were also 20 indictments and
10 convictions. Two individuals were sentenced and incarcerated with an average
of 18 month to serve in prison.
Electronic Crimes and Technology Based Tax Crimes and the Internet

Computers are increasingly used to facilitate and commit sophisticated financial
crimes. The records of financial transactions are moving from the paper ledger to
the computer to off-site, online storage, and we are developing the tools and tech-
niques to follow and find those records, wherever they may be.

CI has the capability to investigate Internet based schemes utilizing its computer
crime development center that was established this year. The Center provides an
expanded capability to trace the online activities of subjects of investigation. It also
serves as a collection point of electronic data gathered through court-ordered wire-
taps and trap and trace devices and as the delivery point for subpoenaed evidence
that is submitted in electronic form.
Preparer Fraud

The IRS continues to investigate promoters of frivolous arguments and to refer
cases to the Department of Justice for criminal prosecution. Taxpayers who file friv-
olous income tax returns face a $500 penalty, and may be subject to civil penalties
of 20 or 75 percent of the underpaid tax. Those who pursue frivolous tax cases in
the courts may face a penalty of up to $25,000, in addition to the taxes, interest
and civil penalties that they may owe.

We have more than doubled the number of criminal investigations of preparers
of federal tax returns in 2002 compared to the previous fiscal year. In FY 2002, 254
investigations were initiated, compared to 116 the year before. More cases were re-
ferred to the Department of Justice for prosecution—89 in FY 2002, up from 73 the
year before. Preparers convicted of tax crimes received longer average prison
terms—27 months in FY 2002, up from 20 months the year before.

Additionally, there has been a significant increase during the first quarter of FY
2003 in the number of criminal investigations referred to the Department of Justice
for prosecution regarding individuals whose occupation includes accountant, elec-
tronic return originator and return preparer.

Return preparer fraud generally involves the preparation and filing of false in-
come tax returns (in either paper or electronic form) by preparers who claim inflated
personal or business expenses, false deductions, unallowable credits or excessive ex-
emptions on returns prepared for their clients. Abusive preparers may also manipu-
late income figures to obtain fraudulent tax credits, such as the EITC.
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Voluntary Disclosure
Outside of the on-going Offshore Voluntary Compliance Initiative, as of February

28, 2003, Criminal Investigation has received a total of 30 voluntary disclosure re-
quests, 16 have been approved, five declined and nine are still pending.
Offshore—Abusive Trust Guilty Plea Victory

In a March 5, 2003 press release, the Department of Justice announced that two
former administrators of the Institute of Global Prosperity (IGP) admitted in federal
court in Charleston, S.C., that they used a foreign bank account to commit tax eva-
sion. Shoshana B. Szuch, former Director of Operations of IGP, and her husband,
Jeffrey S. Szuch, a former IGP conference planner, each entered a guilty plea before
U.S. District Judge David C. Morton.

According to the charging document filed in court, the Szuchs were administrators
of the Institute of Global Prosperity (IGP), an organization that hosted offshore sem-
inars for promoters of abusive trusts and anti-tax schemes. IGP was also known by
other names, including Global Prosperity Marketing Group (GPMG) and Global
Prosperity Group (GPG). Members of IGP marketed and sold various IGP products,
including an ‘‘education course’’ named ‘‘Global 1’’ priced at $1,250; a ticket to a
three-day offshore seminar named ‘‘Global 2’’ priced at $6,250; and a ticket to a
fiveday offshore seminar named ‘‘Global 3’’ priced at $18,750. The Global 2 and
Global 3 seminars brought together portions of the IGP membership to hear, among
other things, presentations by individuals and organizations involved in the sale
and operation of foreign trusts designed in part to conceal income from the IRS.

Shoshana Szuch marketed and sold IGP products from the fall of 1996 until the
fall of 1997 and was the Director of Operations of IGP from the fall of 1997 through
February 2001, according to documents filed in court. Her husband, Jeffrey Szuch,
assisted her in selling IGP products and planning offshore conferences hosted by
IGP.

On or about Sept. 4, 1997, Shoshana Szuch and Jeffrey Szuch purchased an Inter-
national Business Corporation (IBC) and related offshore bank account in the name
of Oro Blanco, Ltd. This bank account, located in Antigua, was used by the Szuchs
to conceal the income paid to Shoshana Szuch by IGP and the income earned from
the sale of IGP products. Shoshana and Jeffrey Szuch failed to file a 1997 tax return
despite having approximately $62,540 in taxable income from IGP-related activities,
upon which they owed approximately $21,051 in income tax.

The plea agreement requires the Szuchs to cooperate fully with the government
regarding their involvement and the involvement of others with IGP and to cooper-
ate with the IRS in the ascertainment, computation, and payment of their correct
federal income tax liability for 1997 through 1999. The maximum statutory pen-
alties for tax evasion are imprisonment for five years, release under court super-
vision for three years and a fine of $250,000. No sentencing date has been set for
the Szuchs.

A member of IGP, Margo E. Jordan, pled guilty to tax evasion regarding her 1997
income taxes in the District of Maine on Feb. 28, 2003.

CONCLUSION

Mr. Chairman, combating these abusive scams and schemes is our number one
compliance priority. More than sapping the government of badly needed revenues,
they undermine the confidence of honest taxpayers in the fairness of our time-hon-
ored system of voluntary compliance. I am pleased to report the progress we have
made over the past year to identify the promoters and participants and to shut some
schemes down. Clearly, we have a much better grip on the situation than we did
a year ago. But clearly too, we still have much work to do. Yet I am convinced that
if we stay the course we are on today, we can succeed.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF NINA E. OLSON

Mr. Chairman and Distinguished Members of the Committee:
Thank you for inviting me to testify today about consumer issues relating to tax

return preparation and filing. As you know, in my 2002 Annual Report to Congress
I made a detailed proposal for the registration, examination, and certification of
unenrolled federal tax return preparers. These are return preparers who are not
certified to practice before the IRS as attorneys, certified public accountants, or en-
rolled agents. We estimate that unenrolled preparers constitute more than 50 per-
cent of all preparers. Both the National Commission on Restructuring the Internal
Revenue Service and the Commissioner’s Advisory Group examined this subject. Re-
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1 See National Taxpayer Advocate’s FY 2001 Annual Report to Congress, Pub. 2104 (rev. 12–
2001), pages 78–100 (uniform definition of a qualifying child) and pages 166–177 (alternative
minimum tax); National Taxpayer Advocate’s FY 2002 Annual Report to Congress, Pub. 2104
(rev. 12–2002), pages 231–242 (children’s income).

cently, members of the Senate and this Committee have introduced bills proposing
registration of return preparers.

I should state at the outset that I began my tax career in 1975 as an unenrolled
return preparer and maintained a tax preparation practice for sixteen years before
I became an attorney. I know first hand the important assistance these profes-
sionals provide to taxpayers nationwide. If unenrolled preparers did not exist, many
taxpayers would be unable to afford professional advice and assistance in preparing
their tax returns. It is clearly in the best interests of taxpayers and the tax system
that unenrolled preparers continue to flourish.

However, the importance of unenrolled preparers should not mask legitimate con-
cerns about the quality of their services or abusive practices. Returns prepared by
unqualified or unscrupulous preparers have negative effects for both the taxpayer
and the IRS. For taxpayers, inaccurate returns mean overclaims as well as under-
claims—either they pay more taxes than they should or their returns may be exam-
ined. For the IRS, these returns consume valuable resources, both in terms of proc-
essing original and amended returns or claims, and in the areas of examination and
collection.

I first became concerned about the quality of return preparation by unenrolled
preparers several years ago. During filing season, 1 was driving down a main street
in the city in which I ran a low income taxpayer clinic. I noticed a sign in front
of a used car dealer whose ‘‘mascot’’ was a duck. The sign read, ‘‘File your taxes
with the Duck, use your refund for a truck!’’ It seemed rather unlikely to me that
this car dealer possessed much tax law expertise; his obvious motivation for filing
tax returns was to generate new car sales. And not incidentally, the dealer had a
strong incentive to maximize the taxpayer’s refund, since that would have resulted
in a larger down payment toward a more expensive vehicle.

I began to wonder about the long-term effects on taxpayer compliance of commin-
gling such mercantilism with tax filing. My concern turned into alarm when I
learned from clinics in other parts of the country about car dealers using refunds
as down payments—through the device of a refund anticipation loan—toward the
purchase of an automobile. If the refund is denied, the automobile is repossessed,
and the taxpayer ends up with no refund in one year, no automobile, and a tax bill
for the next year from cancellation of indebtedness income.

It is the linkage between these types of transactions and the IRS that causes me
concern. I don’t want taxpayers to say: ‘‘I filed my taxes, and look what happened
to me.’’ No tax agency can afford this type of ‘‘guilt by association.’’ The federal gov-
ernment, through its federal tax administrator, has an interest in protecting the in-
tegrity of the tax administration system. I believe that taxpayer willingness to par-
ticipate in the tax system is bound to suffer over time if the taxpayer feels that

(1) he can’t file without assistance;
(2) that assistance is delivered by someone who is not well versed in tax; and
(3) the entity that is providing the assistance is also trying to sell the tax-

payer an unrelated product.
Thus, the federal government has an interest in ensuring that products and serv-

ices offered in conjunction with the taxpayer’s filing, reporting, and payment obliga-
tions do not operate in such a way as to undermine the taxpayer’s faith and partici-
pation in the tax system.

Our legislative proposal for regulating tax return preparers addresses this con-
cern. We approached this issue from three different perspectives—first, by reviewing
the most serious problems experienced by taxpayers; second, by consulting Taxpayer
Advocate Service and IRS employees as well as tax practitioners and low income
taxpayer clinics; and finally, through our overriding focus on taxpayer rights. The
term ‘‘taxpayer rights,’’ as used in this context, refers to more than the legal rights
accorded to a taxpayer under the Constitution or the internal revenue laws or regu-
lations. This broader interpretation can best be summed up by the question: ‘‘What
do taxpayers have a right to expect from their government/tax administrator in a
voluntary tax system?’’

Clearly, taxpayers who are asked to voluntarily file, report, and pay their taxes
have a right to expect that the process of doing so will not be unnecessarily burden-
some or complicated. Unfortunately, the complexity of the tax laws applicable to
even low or middle income taxpayers prevents many taxpayers from feeling con-
fident and comfortable in preparing their own taxes.1 In fact, 53 percent of indi-
vidual taxpayers today utilize the services of paid tax return preparers. In tax year
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2 See Cal. Bus. & Prof. Code § 22250–22259; Or. Admin. R. 800–25–0020.
3 National Taxpayer Advocate’s FY 2002 Annual Report to Congress, Pub. 2104 (rev. 12–2002)

page 216.
4 IRC §§ 6061 & 6695(b).

2000, nearly five percent of individuals used paid preparers to complete Form
1040EZ—the simplest version of the individual income tax return. Taxpayers filing
individual returns with non-farm sole proprietorship schedules employed preparers
68 percent of the time. Do taxpayers have the right to expect these preparers to be
competent and professional? If so, how can a taxpayer tell whether a preparer pos-
sesses the requisite skills and ethics? Simply asking a friend for a recommendation
is not sufficient—the basis for the recommendation may be that the preparer got
the friend a large refund, or helped him get a large down payment for his truck.
It may have nothing to do with the preparer’s tax expertise.

While it is difficult to obtain precise figures in the current unregulated environ-
ment, we estimate that there are between 700,000 and 1.2 million persons preparing
taxes for a fee. Of these paid preparers, we estimate that more than half are subject
to some form of examination, oversight, or discipline. The remaining 300,000 to
600,000, which I refer to as ‘‘unenrolled preparers,’’ are not regulated, except in a
few states.2

In light of the current complexity of the tax laws, many taxpayers require assist-
ance in fulfilling their obligation to voluntarily report their taxable income to the
federal government’s tax administrator. There are many valid reasons why tax-
payers may seek tax assistance from someone other than the government—not the
least of which is that the government and the taxpayer may legitimately disagree
about the correct amount of tax to be reported. Our tax system contemplates the
possibility of such disagreement and provides various mechanisms to resolve it.

The fact that taxpayers have legitimate reasons for utilizing private tax return
preparers does not mean that the government has no interest in the commercial tax
return preparation industry. To the contrary, the very existence of regulatory
schemes in other areas where the public seeks advice and assistance with respect
to basic governmental functions—for example, law and accounting—indicates that
government has an interest in ensuring that people who hold themselves out as an
interface between the public and the government should be held to some minimum
level of competency, performance, and integrity.

In the tax world currently, this regulation applies to attorneys, certified public ac-
countants, and enrolled agents, who represent the taxpayer before the IRS in collec-
tion, examination, appeals, and other matters. Historically, tax return preparation
has been considered a largely ministerial act and therefore has not been regulated.
However, with today’s complex tax code, return preparation involves significant sub-
stantive decisions that can have serious downstream consequences for taxpayers.
Simply determining a taxpayer’s filing status—single, head of household, married
filing separately or jointly—is often a complex and confusing exercise.

In the Taxpayer Advocate Service, we have seen numerous instances of paid pre-
parers who have caused problems for the taxpayers whose returns they prepare be-
cause they have not kept current with the ever-changing tax laws or have not re-
ceived formal training about return preparation. Consider one example I described
in my 2002 Annual Report to Congress: A taxpayer relied on the advice of a tax
preparer to determine his tax home for employee business expenses. The preparer
relied on an outdated provision of the tax home rules that had been in effect more
than 15 years earlier when preparing four consecutive years of income tax returns.
The corrected tax bill ultimately exceeded $40,000, and the taxpayer had to arrange
for an installment agreement to pay it.3

There is, of course, a whole other category of return preparers who intentionally
‘‘broker’’ improper entries. These preparers may or may not appear as signatories
on the tax return, even though they are required to sign the return since they re-
ceive a fee for preparation.4 The Taxpayer Advocate Service has witnessed several
such schemes over the years, including inflated casualty losses in disaster areas and
claims for fuel taxes. Recently, one of our Local Taxpayer Advocates was standing
in line at a store and heard two clerks discussing a local tax return preparation
business that was advertising to low income taxpayers. The clerks said that the
business was encouraging low income taxpayers to come in for tax preparation and
was providing clients with additional social security numbers to claim ‘‘dependents’’
in order to generate larger refunds and the earned income tax credit.

Then there are preparers who are too clever by half. We are seeing in this filing
season certain unenrolled preparers who know that their clients have been exam-
ined and/or denied the EITC in previous years. These preparers are filing returns
without such claims in order to offer Refund Anticipation Loans for the non-EITC
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5 National Taxpayer Advocate’s FY 2002 Annual Report to Congress, Pub. 2104 (rev. 12–2002),
pages 222224.

6 This estimate is based on a study of taxpayers claiming the Earned Income Tax Credit and
therefore is not necessarily representative of all returns.

7 The return preparer exam will be less rigorous than the IRS examination for enrolled agent
status, which tests tax law and tax procedure knowledge.

8 H&R Block reports that it has approximately 90,000 active preparers, and Jackson-Hewitt
reports that it has approximately 25,000 active preparers. See Internal Revenue Service, Task
124: Market Research for e-file Options: Tax Preparer Research & Analysis of Available Data
(March 2001).

portion of the refund. They later prepare amended returns for the EITC portion of
the refund, knowing it will take a while and most likely will be subject to review.
Not only does the taxpayer incur costs for the preparation of two returns (the origi-
nal and the amended return) along with the RAL charge (and a fee for direct deposit
and check cashing if the taxpayer doesn’t have a bank account), but the IRS must
process two returns.

All of these activities cost the government—and the taxpayers, directly and indi-
rectly—in terms of increased examinations, litigation, processing, and collection.
This represents time and money for both parties that could be better spent else-
where.

So, what do we do about this? Even if we agree that commercial tax return pre-
parers—unenrolled preparers—should be subject to some level of oversight, we must
ask whether the federal government should be the overseer. Or should this regula-
tion be left to the states?

In my annual report this year, I describe in detail two state regulatory schemes—
California and Oregon—which seem to have some effect on the quality of return
preparation in these states.5 Having studied these programs, we concluded that
from the federal perspective, they impose a greater burden on the regulated party
than is necessary to accomplish the federal purposes. Further, the fact that some
states may seek to regulate federal return preparers while others do not creates a
disparate, uneven and anti-competitive environment, and does not provide a nation-
wide solution to the problems I’ve outlined above.

However, we can learn from the states. We can take the key elements of their
programs and devise a nationwide program that establishes some level of proficiency
in tax as the norm for return preparation. Here is how it would work. The central
components are registration, examination, and certification. Persons who prepare
more than five federal income tax returns for a fee would be required to meet each
of these components.

Registration. Let’s get preparers into the system. An estimated seven percent of
individual returns are prepared by a third party for a fee and are not signed by that
paid preparer.6

Examination. We propose two levels of examination so that unenrolled preparers
must demonstrate some minimum level of competency in federal return preparation.
This is not an exam to qualify preparers to represent clients before the IRS. Rather,
the examination would be based on the tax return itself—line by line, with ques-
tions geared to show that the preparer has a basic understanding of what is being
asked for on that return line and some of the most common intricacies that arise
with that type of income or deduction.7

The initial examination would test a preparer’s knowledge in either individual tax
return preparation (including simple sole proprietorship schedules) or business re-
turn preparation. An annual refresher exam would enable the IRS to test preparers
on recent tax law changes and the most common errors from the previous filing sea-
son. These exams could be completed on-line, or at annual Tax Forums for practi-
tioners. Private entities could develop training and exam preparation classes.

In fact, many unenrolled preparers in large tax preparation firms or who are
members of professional associations already attend trainings. We do not believe our
proposed testing regimen will impose a significant burden on them. But the bottom
line is that unenrolled preparers will have to demonstrate some level of competence
before they receive their certification.8

Certification. Once a preparer has passed the examination, he or she will receive
a certification card. The certification card would show that the preparer is author-
ized to prepare federal tax returns for the period covered by the certification. To en-
force this program, we propose a multi-year campaign, which would include paid ad-
vertising, education and outreach and be operated cooperatively with community
and professional groups, in which taxpayers are advised of two simple concepts——

• If you pay for tax preparation, ask to see the preparer’s certification.
• If you pay for tax preparation, don’t pay until you see the preparer’s name, ad-

dress, and certification number on the tax return and on your copy.
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9 In addition to registering and thus ‘‘surfacing’’ return preparers, the IRS needs to step up
its application and enforcement of current preparer penalties. For example, Section 6694 of the
Internal Revenue Code authorizes the IRS to impose penalties on tax preparers for understating
a taxpayer’s tax liability, yet for 2001, the IRS has imposed penalties under this authority total-
ing merely $250.

10 The fee for taking the enrolled agent exam is $55. See IRS Form 2587. The fee for applying
for enrolled agent status is $80. See IRS Form 23.

This message, reinforced from year-to-year, will eventually become an axiom in
the tax consumer’s consciousness, much like the EITC campaign has contributed to
the high participation rate for that credit. The benefits of this consumer-driven ap-
proach include:

• Through the certification card, consumers will know that their preparer is in
the system and possesses some competency in tax return preparation.

• The IRS will have the preparer’s name, address, and certification number for
oversight purposes.

• Preparers who are not willing to meet these minimum professional standards
or who are unscrupulous will become apparent.

It is true that some preparers may choose to ‘‘opt out’’ of certification by going
underground. The registration/certification regimen draws a bright line—being
qualified is now measured, and if a preparer chooses not to meet those standards
or a taxpayer chooses to employ a preparer who does not meet those standards, then
the preparer and the taxpayer will know that that choice has consequences.

If the IRS, through return processing and computer matching, determines that a
preparer was not certified, or had not taken the exam, it could send a notice to the
preparer advising him or her to take the exam within a specified period of time and
to cease return preparation until the exam is passed. If the preparer does not re-
spond, the IRS could, perhaps after another contact, send a letter to the taxpayer
stating that the taxpayer’s return preparer is not certified. Taxpayers will thus en-
force the regulatory scheme with their feet!

Ultimately the IRS could trace frequent offenders or careless preparers and even
decertify them. Where enforcement actions are necessary, the regulatory program
sets forth clear expectations and standards against which to measure behavior.9

We believe our proposal is administrable and efficient. While it will require re-
sources to collect and input data, develop and update examinations, and maintain
the preparer database, a portion, if not all, of these costs can be offset by user fees
on the regulated population.10 Ultimately, more accurate returns will reduce the re-
sources the IRS must devote to examining incorrect returns and collecting the re-
sulting tax. A lynchpin of this proposal, however, is that it will not require an army
of agents on the street to enforce the provisions. The taxpayers themselves, through
a quality consumer education campaign, will enforce these provisions through their
market behavior. This is a narrowly crafted mechanism to address the government’s
legitimate interest in maintaining the integrity of the federal tax administration
system.

Before closing, I would like to comment on a related issue. The Internal Revenue
Service’s legitimate need to have returns filed electronically has had some unin-
tended consequences. The emphasis on electronic filing has opened up the tax prep-
aration field to entities that historically did not prepare returns and whose interest
in doing so is driven by the desire to sell ancillary products and services.

We note that Section 2001 of the Internal Revenue Service Restructuring and Re-
form Act of 1998 established a Congressional policy that ‘‘the Internal Revenue
Service should cooperate with and encourage the private sector by encouraging com-
petition to increase electronic filing of [tax] returns.’’ The Conference Report states
that the IRS and Treasury should ‘‘press for robust private sector competition.’’ The
conferees acknowledged that disputes would arise between the IRS and the private
sector about whether IRS-offered services inhibited competition. In such instances,
the conferees requested that the Electronic Commerce Advisory Group (now called
the Electronic Tax Administration Advisory Committee or ETAAC) recommend an
‘‘appropriate course of action’’ to the Commissioner. The conferees also stated that,
notwithstanding the goal of fostering private sector competition, the ‘‘IRS should
continue to offer and improve its Telefile program and make available a comparable
program on the internet.’’ H.R. Conf. Rep. No. 105–599.

I believe that Section 2001 of this Act has had the unfortunate effect of inhibiting
the IRS from undertaking a rigorous analysis of the products being offered in con-
nection with tax return preparation, including electronic filing, or proposing guide-
lines or standards for these products and services. This vacuum of leadership has
led to a proliferation of non-tax goods and services associated with return prepara-
tion, particularly electronic return preparation and filing, which raises the types of
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problems I described in the car dealer example at the beginning of my testimony.
I believe this issue is one that the Committee should also address.

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before you today to discuss these impor-
tant issues.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES R. WHITE
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